TAX INFORMATION

Bulletin

CONTENTS

- 1 In summary
- 3 New legislation
 Student Loan Scheme (Exemptions and Miscellaneous Provisions) Amendment
 Act 2010
- 6 Legislation and determinations
 Automated dairy drafting systems Depreciation determination DEP 74
 General depreciation determination DEP 73
 Foreign currency amounts conversion to New Zealand dollars
- 16 Interpretation statement
 IS 10/01: Residential rental properties Depreciation of items of depreciable property
- Legal decisions case notes

 Default assessments are inevitable where returns are not filed

 Claim struck out for abuse of process

 High Court functus officio

 Commissioner's strike out application largely successful
- Questions we've been asked
 QB 10/02: GST treatment of futures contracts



YOUR OPPORTUNITY TO COMMENT

Inland Revenue regularly produces a number of statements and rulings aimed at explaining how taxation law affects taxpayers and their agents. Because we are keen to produce items that accurately and fairly reflect taxation legislation and are useful in practical situations, your input into the process, as a user of that legislation, is highly valued.

A list of the items we are currently inviting submissions on can be found at www.ird.govt.nz. On the homepage, click on "Public consultation" in the right-hand navigation. Here you will find drafts we are currently consulting on as well as a list of expired items. You can email your submissions to us at public.consultation@ird.govt.nz or post them to:

Public Consultation
Office of the Chief Tax Counsel
Inland Revenue
PO Box 2198
Wellington 6140

You can also subscribe to receive regular email updates when we publish new draft items for comment.

Below is a selection of items we are working on as at the time of publication. If you would like a copy of an item please contact us as soon as possible to ensure your views are taken into account. You can get a copy of the draft from www.ird.govt.nz/public-consultation/ or call the Team Manager, Technical Services Unit on 04 890 6143.

Ref	Draft type/title	Description/background information	Comment deadline
XPB0048	Interest deductibility – Roberts & Smith – Borrowing to replace and repay amounts invested in an income earning activity or business	This draft comprises six draft public rulings with a combined commentary, which are reissues of public rulings BR Pub 07/04–07/09. They address the deductibility of interest when borrowed funds replace funds invested in an income earning activity or business, and the original funds are repaid to the investor.	
ED 0119	Draft standard practice statement – Imaging of electronic storage media	This draft standard practice statement sets out Inland Revenue's practice when taking an image of a taxpayer's electronic storage media, which includes any devices that have the function of storing information electronically.	4 June 2010

IN SUMMARY

New legislation

Student Loan Scheme (Exemptions and Miscellaneous Provisions) Amendment Act 2010

3

The new Act introduces a number of mainly technical changes to the student loan repayment rules to ensure that the law is consistent and operates as intended. It also extends interest-free loans to borrowers from Niue, the Cook Islands and Tokelau, which as Realm countries share a special relationship with New Zealand.

Legislation and determinations

Automated dairy drafting systems - Depreciation determination DEP 74

6

This determination adds the asset class "Automated dairy drafting systems" to the "Agriculture, Horticulture and Aquaculture" industry category.

General depreciation determination DEP 73

7

This general depreciation determination adds the asset class "Furniture (loose) with a general DV rate of 20%" to the "Hire Equipment (short-term hire of 1 month or less only)" asset category.

Foreign currency amounts - conversion to New Zealand dollars

8

This article provides the exchange rates acceptable to Inland Revenue for converting foreign currency amounts to New Zealand dollars under the CFC and FIF rules for the 12 months ending 31 March 2010.

Interpretation statement

IS 10/01: Residential rental properties – Depreciation of items of depreciable property

16

This interpretation statement considers the depreciation of items in the context of a residential rental property. It sets out a three-step test that the Commissioner will apply to determine whether an item can be depreciated separately or whether it is properly depreciated as part of the building. It also includes an appendix with a number of common items (such as plumbing, electrical wiring, hot water cylinders, doors and cupboards) and states the Commissioner's view on whether these are separately depreciable items or part of the building.

Legal decisions - case notes

Default assessments are inevitable where returns are not filed

48

The appellant appealed against a District Court decision which held the Commissioner could recover unpaid taxes and penalties of \$10,341,410.32.

Claim struck out for abuse of process

49

The High Court upheld the Commissioner's strike out application on the basis that the plaintiff's pleadings were an abuse of process.

High Court functus officio 50

The High Court held that the plaintiffs did not allege fraud so as to engage the jurisdiction of the Court to set aside its judgment of 20 December 2004. Furthermore, the judgment of 20 December 2004 was not a nullity. Accordingly, the High Court was functus officio.

Commissioner's strike out application largely successful

51

The Commissioner was able to have most of the causes of actions in a judicial review by the taxpayer struck out. The taxpayer was required to re-draft its pleadings for the sole remaining cause of action.

IN SUMMARY continued

Questions we've been asked

QB 10/02: GST treatment of futures contracts

53

This item considers the GST treatment of futures contracts. It states that the provision or assignment of a futures contract will generally be an exempt supply. However, where a person supplies a cash settled futures contract to a non-resident who is outside New Zealand, the supply will be zero-rated.

NEW LEGISLATION

STUDENT LOAN SCHEME (EXEMPTIONS AND MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS) AMENDMENT ACT 2010

The Student Loan Scheme (Exemptions and Miscellaneous Provisions) Amendment Bill 2009 was introduced into Parliament on 4 August 2009. The Bill had its first reading on 25 August 2009 and was considered by the Education and Science Committee, which reported back to the House on 27 November 2009. The Bill completed all remaining Parliamentary stages under urgency on 23 February 2010 and received Royal assent on 6 March 2010.

The new Act introduces a number of mainly technical changes to the student loan repayment rules to ensure that the law is consistent and operates as intended. It also extends interest-free loans to borrowers from Niue, the Cook Islands and Tokelau, which as Realm countries share a special relationship with New Zealand.

INTEREST-FREE LOANS FOR RESIDENTS OF REALM COUNTRIES

Sections 38AE, 38AIA and 65A of the Student Loan Scheme Act 1992

Borrowers in Realm countries may be granted an exemption from the requirement that they be present in New Zealand to qualify for an interest-free loan. This reflects the special relationship that Realm countries have with New Zealand and aims to encourage borrowers who want to remain in and make a contribution to these countries to do so.

Background

Interest-free loans were introduced from 1 April 2006 to encourage borrowers to remain in, or return to, New Zealand. Niue, the Cook Islands and Tokelau have a special relationship with New Zealand, which gives their residents an automatic right to reside and work here. Extending interest-free loans to borrowers residing in these countries recognises that special relationship.

Key features

The amendments add a further exemption to the requirement that borrowers reside in New Zealand to qualify for an interest-free loan. Borrowers will qualify for an interest-free loan if they are present in a Realm country—Niue, the Cook Islands or Tokelau—for 183 or more days. This is to encourage borrowers who want to live in and make a contribution to these countries to do so. As the Ross Dependency is also part of the Realm of New Zealand,

borrowers who go there may also qualify for an interest-free

Borrowers will need to apply for the exemption and provide Inland Revenue with whatever information is needed to establish their annual income and presence in one or more of these countries, and to pay their annual liability as it falls due.

Application date

The amendments apply from 1 April 2009.

OVERSEAS STUDY

Sections 38AA, 38AC, 38AI, 38AJA, 38AK and 65A of the Student Loan Scheme Act 1992

Borrowers engaged in full-time study overseas under a formal exchange programme approved by the New Zealand Government, or a formal agreement between a New Zealand education provider and an overseas tertiary education provider, or post-graduate study that cannot be completed in New Zealand may be granted an exemption from the requirement that they be present in New Zealand to qualify for an interest-free loan.

Background

Provisions in effect from 1 April 2000 to 31 March 2007 entitled borrowers who were resident in New Zealand for income tax purposes to a full interest write-off if they were engaged in full-time, full-year study. Part-time or part-year students could also qualify if their income was below a certain level. The student's New Zealand tertiary education provider was required to confirm the level of study. This had the same effect as allowing a loan to be interest-free.

From 1 April 2006, borrowers engaged in full-time, post-graduate study overseas can have an exemption from the requirement that they be in New Zealand to qualify for an interest-free loan. When this exemption was later extended to under-graduate study, it was considered that the earlier provisions referred to in the paragraph above were redundant and they were repealed. However, this exemption does not apply to borrowers studying overseas, who are enrolled with a New Zealand tertiary education provider. There was therefore a gap in interest-free loans for some students who are or were studying overseas from 1 April 2007.

Key features

Borrowers who are enrolled with a New Zealand tertiary education provider, and are studying full-time overseas towards their New Zealand qualification may be granted an exemption from the requirement that they be present in New Zealand to qualify for an interest-free loan. To qualify the study must be one of the following:

- a formal exchange programme approved by the New Zealand Government;
- a formal agreement between a New Zealand education provider and an overseas tertiary education provider; or
- post-graduate study that cannot be completed in New Zealand.

The New Zealand provider must certify that the student is enrolled in full-time study. Providers must also certify that if the studies are successful, they will be credited to a qualification offered by the New Zealand provider that is at level seven or above—or level 8 or above in the case of post-graduate study that cannot be completed in New Zealand—on the New Zealand Register of Quality Assured Qualifications.

Application date

The amendments apply from 1 April 2007.

INCREASED DEDUCTION RATE

Sections 19 and 20A of the Student Loan Scheme Act 1992

The amount that may be deducted from the salary and wages of borrowers who have not met their student loan repayment obligations has been increased from 10 cents in the dollar to up to 15 cents.

Background

Borrowers whose primary income exceeds the repayment threshold are required to advise their employer that repayment deductions should be made. Many borrowers fail to fulfil this obligation, which may result in large end-of-year liabilities. Other borrowers may fail to pay a liability, such as their end-of-year payment, when it falls due.

Key features

Inland Revenue will be able to instruct employers of borrowers who have failed to meet their student loan liabilities when they fell due to make increased deductions of up to 15 cents in the dollar. The higher rate will apply until any shortfall, including any late payment penalties, has been fully repaid. The higher rate may be reduced if payment would cause serious financial hardship.

Application date

The amendments apply from the day after Royal assent—7 March 2010.

INTEREST-FREE LOANS FOR BORROWERS RETURNING TO NEW ZEALAND

Section 38M of the Student Loan Scheme Act 1992

Borrowers who return to New Zealand will be allowed an interest-free loan if they fully repay their loan before they have been back in New Zealand for 183 days.

Background

Borrowers who return to New Zealand and fully repay their loan before they have been back for 183 days technically cease to be borrowers and therefore cannot be allowed an interest-free loan from the date they returned to New Zealand to the date they repaid their loans.

Key features

Borrowers who return to New Zealand, and fully repay their loan before they have been back for 183 days may be granted an interest-free loan from the date they returned until the date of repayment.

Application date

The amendments apply from 1 April 2006.

MINOR ISSUES

Hardship relief

Sections 54, 55, 55A, 55B, 55C and 55D of the Student Loan Scheme Act 1992

The Student Loan Scheme Act has been amended to correct an unintended change made by the Student Loan Scheme Amendment Act 2007. That change limited the years for which relief from payment of a borrower's repayment obligations could be granted to the current year and the years either side. This amendment restores the position that previously applied and allows hardship relief to be granted in respect of any earlier year. However, any amount paid in respect of an earlier year before the immediately prior tax year may not be refunded.

Application date

The amendments apply from the day after Royal assent—7 March 2010.

Interest rate formula

Sections 2 and 87 of the Student Loan Scheme Act 1992; Student Loan Scheme (Interest Rates Formulas) Regulations 2006; Student Loan Scheme (Total Interest Rate) Regulations 2009

The formula used to set the student loan interest rate—which only affects overseas-based borrowers—has been moved from the Student Loan Scheme (Interest Rates Formulas) Regulations 2006 to the Student Loan Scheme Act 1992 to allow for a more streamlined process of setting the interest rate. The Student Loan Scheme (Interest Rates Formulas) Regulations 2006 and the Student Loan Scheme (Total Interest Rate) Regulations 2009 have been consequentially repealed.

The formula is:

the average of the 10-year bond rate for the 5 years to December of the year before the interest rate will apply, rounded to 2 decimal places, plus 0.74%, with the result being rounded to 1 decimal place.

For example, the interest rate for the 2010–11 tax year has been based on the average of the 10-year bond rate for January 2005 to December 2009, plus 0.74%, resulting in an interest rate of 6.6% after rounding.

Application date

The amendments apply from 1 April 2010.

Grace period

Section 60A of the Student Loan Scheme Act 1992

Student loan borrowers who were advised of the amount of their outstanding loan balance and fully repaid that amount within 15 days of receiving the advice had any interest charged in the intervening period cancelled. As student loans are interest-free for New Zealand-based borrowers, this provision only affects overseas-based borrowers. It may take more than 15 days for the statement to reach the borrower and the transfer of funds to reach New Zealand. The Student Loan Scheme Act has therefore been amended to increase the period in which borrowers may fully repay their loan without incurring any further interest from 15 to 30 days.

Application date

The amendment applies from the day after Royal assent—7 March 2010.

Part-year assessments

Section 14 of the Student Loan Scheme Act 1992

Borrowers' repayment obligations are aligned to their entitlement to an interest-free loan. Those entitled to an

interest-free loan are assessed on an income-contingent basis, and those not entitled are assessed on the basis of the amount of their loan (subject to entitlement to the three-year repayment holiday available to overseas-based borrowers). Some borrowers may retain their residency for income tax purposes, which means that they must include their world-wide income in their tax return, but they will lose their entitlement to an interest-free loan if they are out of New Zealand for 184 or more days. This amendment aligns the assessment basis with the period of entitlement to an interest-free loan.

Application date

The amendment applies from the day after Royal assent—7 March 2010.

Volunteer exemption - clarification

Section 38AE(1)(b) of the Student Loan Scheme Act 1992

The Student Loan Scheme Act 1992 has been amended to clarify that a borrower may only obtain the benefit of the volunteer exemption if the organisation for which the borrower is working was a "named" organisation at the time the borrower did that work.

Application date

The amendment applies from the day after Royal assent—7 March 2010.

Volunteer exemption - conditions

Section 38AEA of the Student Loan Scheme Act 1992

Borrowers who work overseas as volunteers, or for a token payment, for a charitable organisation that has been "named" by regulations made under the Student Loan Scheme Act 1992 may be granted an exemption to the requirement that they be present in New Zealand for 183 or more days to qualify for an interest-free loan. Changes that came into effect on 1 April 2007 require borrowers to be engaged in certain activities, two of which refer to work undertaken in countries which the United Nations recognises as a developing country. As the UN does not, in fact, do that, the requirement has been changed to countries that are listed by the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development as receiving official development assistance.

Application date

The amendment applies from the day after Royal assent—7 March 2010.

LEGISLATION AND DETERMINATIONS

This section of the *TIB* covers items such as recent tax legislation and depreciation determinations, livestock values and changes in FBT and GST interest rates.

AUTOMATED DAIRY DRAFTING SYSTEMS – DEPRECIATION DETERMINATION DEP 74

The Commissioner has set a general economic depreciation rate for automated dairy drafting systems. These systems consist of a series of computer-controlled drafting gates, opened or closed by hydraulic or vacuum powered rams. Its components include gates, rams, computer hardware and software, cabling and installation costs.

Expense items

The systems work by attaching programmable ear tags to the cows. The tag is read by an electronic sensor as the animal approaches the drafting gate so that the animal can be directed left or right for treatment, or allowed to go straight down the race and be returned to the paddock. The electronic ear tags are single-use and are not recovered from the animal before it is culled. The Commissioner considers the ear tags to be consumable aids and should be expensed.

DETERMINATION DEP 74: TAX DEPRECIATION RATES GENERAL DETERMINATION NUMBER 74

This determination may be cited as "Determination DEP 74: Tax depreciation rates general determination number 74".

1. Application

This determination applies to taxpayers who own items of depreciable property of the kind listed in the table below that have been acquired during the 2009–2010 and subsequent income years.

2. Determination

Pursuant to section 91AAF of the Tax Administration Act 1994 I set in this determination the economic rates to apply to the kind of items of depreciable property listed in the table below by:

 adding into the "Agriculture, Horticulture and Aquaculture" industry category the asset class, estimated useful life and diminishing value and straight-line rates listed below.

Asset class	Estimated useful life (years)	DV rate (%)	SL rate (%)
Automated dairy drafting systems	6.6	30	21

3. Interpretation

In this determination, unless the context otherwise requires, words and terms have the same meaning as in the Income Tax Act 2007 and the Tax Administration Act 1994.

This determination is signed by me on the 31st day of March 2010.

Rob Wells

LTS Manager, Technical Standards

DETERMINATION DEP 73: TAX DEPRECIATION RATES GENERAL DETERMINATION NUMBER 73

This determination may be cited as "Determination DEP 73: Tax depreciation rates general determination number 73".

1. Application

This determination applies to taxpayers who own items of depreciable property of the kinds listed in the table below and applies to the 2009–2010 income year and subsequent income years.

2. Determination

Pursuant to section 91AAF of the Tax Administration Act 1994 I set in this determination the economic rates to apply to the kinds of items of depreciable property listed in the table below:

adding into the "Hire Equipment (short-term hire
of 1 month or less only)" asset category, the asset
class, estimated useful life, and diminishing value
and straight-line depreciation rates listed below.

Asset class	Estimated useful life (years)	DV banded depreciation rate (%)	SL equiv banded depreciation rate (%)
Furniture (loose) with a general DV rate of 20%*	2	50	40

^{*} Residual value has been estimated at 25%.

3. Interpretation

In this determination, unless the context otherwise requires, words and terms have the same meaning as in the Income Tax Act 2007 and the Tax Administration Act 1994.

This determination is signed by me on the 30th day of March 2010.

Susan Price

Director, Public Rulings

FOREIGN CURRENCY AMOUNTS – CONVERSION TO NEW ZEALAND DOLLARS

Note: On 1 April 2009, Inland Revenue changed the method of sourcing exchange rate information and now uses wholesale rates from Bloomberg for rolling 12-month average, mid-month actual and end of month. These rates are provided in three tables.

This article provides the exchange rates acceptable to Inland Revenue for converting foreign currency amounts to New Zealand dollars under the controlled foreign company (CFC) and foreign investment fund (FIF) rules for the 12 months ending 31 March 2010.

The Income Tax Act 2007 ("2007 Act") requires foreign currency amounts to be converted into New Zealand dollars applying one of the following methods:

- actual rate for the day for each transaction (including close of trading spot exchange rate on the day), or
- rolling 12-month average rate for a 12-month accounting period or income year (see the table Currency rates
 12 months ending 31 March 2010 – rolling 12-month average), or
- mid-month actual rate as the basis of the rolling average for accounting periods or income years greater or lesser than 12 months (see the table Currency rates 12 months ending 31 March 2010 – mid-month actual).

You must apply the chosen conversion method to all interests for which you use the FIF or CFC calculation method in that and each later income year.

To convert foreign currency amounts to New Zealand dollars for any country listed, divide the foreign currency amount by the exchange rate shown. Round the exchange rate calculations to four decimal places wherever possible.

If you need an exchange rate for a country or a day not listed in the tables, please contact one of New Zealand's major trading banks.

Note: All section references relate to the Income Tax Act 2007.

Actual rate for the day for each transaction

The actual rate for the day for each transaction can be used in the following circumstances:

 Where the 2007 Act does not provide a specific currency conversion rule, then foreign currency amounts can be converted by applying the close of trading spot exchange rate on the date that the transaction which is required to be measured or calculated occurs (section YF 1(2)).

- Where a person chooses to use the actual rate for the day of the transaction when calculating their FIF income or loss when applying either: the comparative value method, fair dividend rate method, deemed rate of return method or the cost method (section EX 57(2)(a)).
- Where a person chooses to use the close of trading spot exchange rate to convert foreign income tax paid by a CFC (section LK 3(a)).

Unless the actual rate is the 15th or the last day of the month, these rates are not supplied by Inland Revenue.

The table Currency rates 12 months ending 31 March 2010 – month end provides exchange rates for the last day of the month. These are provided for convenience to assist taxpayers who may need exchange rates on those days.

Currency rates 12 months ending 31 March 2010 – rolling 12-month average table

This table is the average of the mid-month exchange rate for that month and the previous 11 months, ie the 12-month average. This table should be used where the accounting period or income year encompasses 12 complete months.

This table can be used to convert foreign currency amounts to New Zealand dollars for:

- FIF income or loss calculated under the accounting profits method (section EX 49(8)); comparative value method, the fair dividend rate method, the deemed rate of return method or cost method (section EX 57)
- branch equivalent income or loss calculated under the CFC and FIF rules (section EX 21(4)) for accounting periods of 12 months
- foreign tax credits calculated under the branch equivalent method for a CFC or FIF under section LK 3(b) for accounting periods of 12 months.

Currency rates 12 months ending 31 March 2010 – mid-month actual table

This table sets out the exchange rate on the 15th day of the month, or if no exchange rates were quoted on that day, on the preceding working day on which they were quoted. This table can be used as the basis of the rolling average where the accounting period or income year is less than or greater than 12 months (see Example 4). You can also use the rates from this table as the actual rate for any transactions arising on the 15th of the month.

This table can be used as the basis of the rolling average for calculating:

- branch equivalent income or loss calculated under the CFC or FIF rules (section EX 21(4)) for accounting periods of less than or greater than 12 months
- a person's FIF income or loss under: the comparative value method, the fair dividend rate method, the deemed rate of return method or cost method (section EX 57(2)(b)) for accounting periods or income years of less than or greater than 12 months
- foreign tax credits calculated under the branch equivalent method for a CFC or FIF under section LK 3(b) for accounting periods of less than or greater than 12 months.

Note: In the current Bill before Parliament there is a proposal to amend section YF 1 of the 2007 Act to give the Commissioner the ability to approve an exchange rate as an alternative to the one specified in the legislation. If that change is enacted into law, Inland Revenue will accept the mid-month rate as an acceptable proxy for the actual rate on the day for any transactions falling within that month.

Example 1

A taxpayer with a 30 September balance date purchases shares in a Philippine company (which is a FIF but does produce a guaranteed yield) on 7 September 2009. Its opening market value on 1 October 2009 or its closing market value on 30 September 2009 is PHP 350,000. Using the comparative value method and applying the actual rate for the day (section EX 57(2)(a)), the opening market value is converted as follows:

PHP 350,000 ÷ 34.3916 = \$10,176.90

(In this example, the rate selected is the month-end rate for September 2009 for PHP. Refer to the table "Currency rates 12 months ending 31 March 2010 – month end".)

Example 2

A CFC resident in Hong Kong has an accounting period ending on 31 March 2010. Branch equivalent income for the period 1 April 2009 to 31 March 2010 is 200,000 Hong Kong dollars (HKD), which converts to:

HKD 200,000 ÷ 5.2836 = \$37,852.99

(In this example, the rate selected is the rolling 12-month average rate for March 2010 for HKD. Refer to the table "Currency rates 12 months ending 31 March 2010 – rolling 12-month average".)

Example 3

A resident individual with a 30 September 2009 accounting period acquires a FIF interest in a Japanese company on 1 October 2008 for 10,500,000 yen. The interest is sold in September 2009 for 10,000,000 yen. Using the comparative value method and applying section EX 57(2)(b), these amounts are converted as:

JPY 10,500,000 ÷ 56.3883 = \$186,208.84

JPY $10,000,000 \div 56.3883 = \$177,341.75$

(In this example, the rolling 12-month rate for September 2009 has been applied to both calculations.)

Example 4

A CFC resident in Singapore was formed on 21 April 2009 and has a balance date of 30 September 2009. During the period 1 May 2009 to 30 September 2009, branch equivalent income of 500,000 Singaporean dollars was derived. For the conversion to New Zealand dollars the taxpayer chooses the method set out in section EX 21(4)(b).

- Calculating the average monthly exchange rate for the complete months May–September 2009:
 0.8614 + 0.9212 + 0.9416 + 0.9790 + 1.0005 = 4.7037
 4.7037 ÷ 5 = 0.940740
- 2. Round exchange rate to four decimal places: 0.9407
- 3. Conversion to New Zealand currency: SGD 500,000 ÷ 0.9407 = \$531,519.08

(In this example, the rates are from the table "Currency rates 12 months ending 31 March 2010 – mid-month actual", from May to September 2009 inclusive for SGD.)

Currency rates 12 months ending 31 March 2010 – rolling 12-month average

Currency	Code	15/04/09	15/05/09	15/06/09	15/07/09	15/08/09	15/09/09	15/10/09	15/11/09	15/12/09	15/01/10	15/02/10	15/03/10
Australia Dollar	AUD	0.8184	0.8158	0.8154	0.8170	0.8169	0.8168	0.8089	0.8042	0.8015	0.8001	0.7991	0.7967
Bahrain Dinar	ВНБ	0.2363	0.2307	0.2270	0.2231	0.2222	0.2236	0.2282	0.2342	0.2394	0.2458	0.2513	0.2568
Britain Pound	GBH	0.3739	0.3733	0.3735	0.3743	0.3769	0.3820	0.3911	0.3970	0.4038	0.4115	0.4182	0.4258
Canada Dollar	CAD	0.7108	0.7047	0.7000	0.6958	0.6956	0.6998	0.7044	0.7125	0.7194	0.7266	0.7336	0.7377
China Yuan	CNY	4.3008	4.1875	4.1158	4.0458	4.0283	4.0533	4.1358	4.2442	4.3392	4.4542	4.5533	4.6533
Denmark Kroner	DKK	3.3291	3.2905	3.2714	3.2549	3.2523	3.2630	3.2963	3.3329	3.3897	3.4516	3.5169	3.5840
Euporean Community Euro	EUR	0.4469	0.4418	0.4392	0.4371	0.4368	0.4384	0.4426	0.4476	0.4552	0.4636	0.4724	0.4815
Fiji Dollar	FJD	1.0725	1.0808	1.0929	1.1089	1.1283	1.1527	1.1823	1.2167	1.2487	1.2852	1.3183	1.3506
French Polynesia Franc	XPF	53.2046	52.6074	52.2986	52.0610	52.0346	52.1894	52.7570	53.3701	54.2786	55.2800	56.3368	57.4062
Hong Kong Dollar	HKD	4.8758	4.7571	4.6766	4.5937	4.5720	4.5993	4.6927	4.8152	4.9238	5.0541	5.1674	5.2836
India Rupee	INR	29.1190	28.8159	28.6465	28.5009	28.6769	29.0032	29.4367	30.0487	30.6405	31.2428	31.8148	32.2271
Indonesia Rupiah	IDR	6,434.6092	6,352.3575	6,303.1400	6,261.5617	6,281.2175	6,342.3875	6,430.7058	6,477.6158	6,530.8008	6,593.5867	6,616.3950	6,628.2442
Japan Yen	JРY	63.2158	61.1883	59.5758	57.9292	56.7892	56.3883	57.0117	58.0842	59.2908	60.9583	62.1817	63.1825
Korea Won	KOR	761.7235	756.9584	758.5067	762.3782	771.2208	781.5241	791.3967	797.6319	804.3180	811.7581	817.5288	818.8735
Kuwait Dinar	KWD	0.1723	0.1694	0.1680	0.1665	0.1669	0.1690	0.1734	0.1785	0.1830	0.1878	0.1918	0.1958
Malaysia Ringit	MYR	2.1669	2.1321	2.1130	2.0987	2.1006	2.1164	2.1494	2.1927	2.2339	2.2788	2.3202	2.3520
Norway Krone	NOK	3.8091	3.8031	3.8160	3.8361	3.8606	3.8891	3.9132	3.9401	3.9722	3.9998	4.0466	4.0922
Pakistan Rupee	PKR	47.6634	47.2037	47.3106	47.2142	47.3652	48.0014	49.1197	50.5919	51.9859	53.6809	55.1397	56.5545
Phillipines Peso	PHP	29.1099	28.7132	28.4649	28.1354	28.1888	28.4456	28.9382	29.5523	30.1271	30.8123	31.4479	32.0001
PNG Kina	PGK	1.6661	1.6293	1.6041	1.5757	1.5774	1.5959	1.6325	1.6764	1.7137	1.7584	1.7957	1.8312
Singapore Dollar	SGD	0.9072	0.8913	0.8819	0.8735	0.8717	0.8767	0.8892	0.9049	0.9207	0.9393	0.9555	0.9699

Currency	Code	15/04/09	15/05/09	15/06/09	15/07/09	15/08/09	15/09/09	15/10/09	15/11/09	15/12/09	15/01/10	15/02/10	15/03/10
Solomon Islands Dollar*	SBD	4.8557	4.7509	4.6858	4.6192	4.6119	4.6576	4.7700	4.9107	5.0388	5.1806	5.3011	5.4114
South Africa Rand	ZAR	5.6119	5.5561	5.4755	5.4215	5.4155	5.4044	5.3247	5.3167	5.2947	5.2972	5.3129	5.3091
Sri Lanka Rupee	LKR	69.0893	68.0058	67.3240	66.5985	66.7476	67.5578	69.2691	71.2499	72.9929	74.9426	76.6490	78.2956
Sweden Krona	SEK	4.5166	4.5185	4.5510	4.5870	4.6188	4.6557	4.7130	4.7692	4.8315	4.8948	4.9495	4.9889
Swiss Franc	CHF	0.6973	0.6847	0.6767	0.6698	0.6658	0.6653	0.6713	0.6788	0.6879	0.7002	0.7122	0.7225
Taiwan Dollar	TAI	20.2293	19.8697	19.6948	19.5229	19.5362	19.6913	20.0714	20.5466	20.9601	21.4224	21.8000	22.1511
Thailand Baht	THB	21.4845	21.1057	20.8271	20.5151	20.4524	20.5470	20.9167	21.3643	21.7494	22.2235	22.6172	22.9509
Tonga Pa'anga*	TOP	1.2589	1.2450	1.2393	1.2314	1.2337	1.2397	1.2510	1.2672	1.2794	1.2990	1.3147	1.3286
United States Dollar	USD	0.6272	0.6122	0.6024	0.5921	0.5897	0.5935	0.6056	0.6214	0.6354	0.6523	0.6667	0.6814
Vanuatu Vatu	VUV	67.5637	66.8126	66.3668	65.9471	65.8644	65.8644	66.2341	66.9056	67.2415	68.0059	68.7619	69.3730
West Samoan Tala*	WST	1.7167	1.6931	1.6759	1.6696	1.6687	1.6703	1.6868	1.7007	1.7067	1.7174	1.7384	1.7516

Notes to table:

All currencies are expressed in NZD terms, ie, 1NZD per unit(s) of foreign currency.

The currencies marked with an asterisk * are not published on Bloomberg in NZD terms. However, these currencies are expressed in USD terms and therefore the equivalent NZD terms have been generated as a function of the foreign currency USD cross-rate converted to NZD terms at the NZDUSD rate provided. The rates provided represent the Bloomberg generic rate (BGN) based on the last price (mid rate) at which the currency was traded at the close of the New York trading day. Where the date specified was not a trading day, then the rate reflects the last price on the preceding business day.

Source: Bloomberg CMPN BGN

Currency rates 12 months ending 31 March 2010 – mid-month actual

Currency	Code	15/04/09	15/05/09	15/06/09	15/07/09	15/08/09	15/09/09	15/10/09	15/11/09	15/12/09	15/01/10	15/02/10	15/03/10
Australia Dollar	AUD	0.7976	0.7812	0.7938	0.8078	0.8148	0.8165	0.8087	0.7968	0.7966	0.7949	0.7841	0.7670
Bahrain Dinar	ВНБ	0.2190	0.2202	0.2379	0.2445	0.2556	0.2658	0.2807	0.2803	0.2723	0.2788	0.2626	0.2644
Britain Pound	GBH	0.3875	0.3857	0.3867	0.3950	0.4100	0.4276	0.4576	0.4458	0.4438	0.4597	0.4448	0.4659
Canada Dollar	CAD	0.6993	0.6901	0.7151	0.7240	0.7449	0.7559	0.7696	0.7820	0.7665	0.7596	0.7309	0.7150
China Yuan	CN≺	3.9700	3.9900	4.3100	4.4300	4.6400	4.8100	5.0800	5.0800	4.9300	5.0500	4.7600	4.7900
Denmark Kroner	DKK	3.2733	3.2280	3.4045	3.4239	3.5547	3.5800	3.7077	3.7120	3.6978	3.7957	3.8128	3.8172
Euporean Community Euro	EUR	0.4394	0.4335	0.4572	0.4599	0.4776	0.4810	0.4981	0.4989	0.4969	0.5101	0.5122	0.5129
Fiji Dollar	FJD	1.2742	1.2497	1.2804	1.3321	1.3550	1.3805	1.4067	1.4160	1.3850	1.4162	1.3594	1.3514
French Polynesia Franc	XPF	52.4188	51.7111	54.5550	54.8206	57.0050	57.2868	59.4314	59.4172	59.2579	60.7188	61.0748	61.1774
Hong Kong Dollar	HKD	4.5044	4.5358	4.8914	5.0280	5.2572	5.4638	5.7697	5.7619	5.6002	5.7343	5.4133	5.4430
India Rupee	INR	28.8711	28.8861	30.1098	31.5450	32.7246	34.2912	34.2857	34.4552	33.7388	33.5729	32.2693	31.9756
Indonesia Rupiah	IDR	6306.0400	6115.9200	6388.3100	6565.2100	6735.5200	6974.2100	6945.7200	6969.7500	6847.5200	6748.7800	6513.1600	6428.7900
Japan Yen	JPY	57.7300	55.7000	61.7400	61.1400	64.3800	64.1900	67.4100	0099.99	64.7400	68.2900	62.7000	63.5100
Korea Won	KOR	771.6016	740.2273	800.8030	825.6780	840.7025	854.8829	861.7010	861.2386	841.6194	826.7677	802.0088	796.2511
Kuwait Dinar	KWD	0.1693	0.1694	0.1822	0.1863	0.1947	0.2019	0.2129	0.2119	0.2059	0.2119	0.2006	0.2019
Malaysia Ringit	MYR	2.0944	2.0772	2.2268	2.3130	2.3863	2.4679	2.5019	2.5099	2.4652	2.4687	2.3841	2.3281
Norway Krone	NOK	3.8843	3.8202	4.0737	4.1430	4.1252	4.1491	4.1333	4.1727	4.2011	4.1611	4.1235	4.1192
Pakistan Rupee	PKR	46.7290	47.3934	51.2821	53.1915	55.8659	58.1395	61.7284	62.1118	60.9756	62.8931	59.1716	59.1716
Phillipines Peso	PHP	27.6939	27.7939	30.3162	31.0446	32.5788	34.1220	34.4081	34.7228	33.3495	33.6459	32.2728	32.0528
PNG Kina	PGK	1.7059	1.6039	1.6886	1.6911	1.8278	1.8925	1.9672	1.9434	1.8990	1.9544	1.8606	1.9401
Singapore Dollar	SGD	0.8720	0.8614	0.9212	0.9416	0.9790	1.0005	1.0347	1.0302	1.0074	1.0267	0.9840	0.9800

	,												
Currency	Code	15/04/09	15/05/09	15/06/09	15/07/09	15/08/09	15/09/09	15/10/09	15/11/09	15/12/09	15/01/10	15/02/10	15/03/10
Solomon Islands Dollar*	SBD	4.6738	4.6465	4.9780	5.1515	5.3535	5.6278	5.9658	5.9577	5.7171	5.8229	5.5129	5.5288
South Africa Rand	ZAR	5.2947	5.0977	5.1088	5.2656	5.4858	5.1923	5.4066	5.5153	5.3742	5.3958	5.3841	5.1881
Sri Lanka Rupee	LKR	67.1141	68.9655	72.4638	74.6269	78.1250	80.6452	85.4701	84.7458	82.6446	84.7458	80.0000	80.0000
Sweden Krona	SEK	4.7962	4.6331	4.9532	5.0366	4.8795	4.9004	5.1547	5.0868	5.1990	5.1967	5.0451	4.9851
Swiss Franc	CHF	0.6642	0.6565	0.6887	0.6970	0.7270	0.7296	0.7554	0.7527	0.7516	0.7520	0.7507	0.7449
Taiwan Dollar	TAI	19.6353	19.2588	20.7843	21.3833	22.3103	23.0006	23.9813	24.0279	23.3178	23.4625	22.3346	22.3166
Thailand Baht	THB	20.5803	20.2352	21.5326	22.1015	23.0860	23.9030	24.9203	24.7104	23.9547	24.4388	23.1107	22.8373
Tonga Pa'anga*	TOP	1.2317	1.2156	1.2845	1.3083	1.3329	1.3568	1.3877	1.3938	1.3562	1.3948	1.3421	1.3393
United States Dollar	USD	0.5812	0.5852	0.6311	0.6488	0.6783	0.7050	0.7445	0.7435	0.7223	0.7394	0.6965	0.7015
Vanuatu Vatu	VUV	66.2252	64.5161	67.1141	68.4932	69.9301	69.4444	72.4638	72.9927	68.9655	72.4638	70.4225	69.4444
West Samoan Tala*	WST	1.6317	1.6050	1.6564	1.8189	1.8088	1.7660	1.8711	1.7903	1.7527	1.7864	1.8105	1.7219

Notes to table:

All currencies are expressed in NZD terms, ie, 1NZD per unit(s) of foreign currency.

The currencies marked with an asterisk * are not published on Bloomberg in NZD terms. However, these currencies are expressed in USD terms and therefore the equivalent NZD terms have been generated as a function of the foreign currency USD cross-rate converted to NZD terms at the NZDUSD rate provided. The rates provided represent the Bloomberg generic rate (BGN) based on the last price (mid rate) at which the currency was traded at the close of the New York trading day. Where the date specified was not a trading day, then the rate reflects the last price on the preceding business day.

Source: Bloomberg CMPN BGN

Currency rates 12 months ending 31 March 2010 – month end

Currency	Code	30/04/09	31/05/09	30/06/09	31/07/09	31/08/09	30/09/09	31/10/09	30/11/09	31/12/09	31/01/10	28/02/10	31/03/10
Australia Dollar	AUD	0.7790	0.7991	0.8008	0.7918	0.8120	0.8194	0.7977	0.7818	0.8072	0.7933	0.7799	0.7749
Bahrain Dinar	ВНБ	0.2131	0.2413	0.2434	0.2495	0.2583	0.2725	0.2707	0.2699	0.2727	0.2643	0.2633	0.2679
Britain Pound	GBH	0.3821	0.3954	0.3924	0.3960	0.4206	0.4525	0.4363	0.4356	0.4478	0.4385	0.4583	0.4680
Canada Dollar	CAD	0.6739	0.6981	0.7505	0.7132	0.7492	0.7733	0.7789	0.7562	0.7611	0.7504	0.7343	0.7215
China Yuan	CNY	3.8600	4.3700	4.4100	4.5200	4.6800	4.9300	4.9000	4.8900	4.9400	4.7900	4.7700	4.8500
Denmark Kroner	DKK	3.1823	3.3687	3.4271	3.4568	3.5574	3.6787	3.6312	3.5512	3.7564	3.7650	3.8126	3.9157
Euporean Community Euro	EUR	0.4272	0.4524	0.4602	0.4642	0.4780	0.4941	0.4879	0.4772	0.5047	0.5057	0.5122	0.5260
Fiji Dollar	FJD	1.2447	1.3528	1.3165	1.3450	1.3654	1.3966	1.3545	1.3399	1.3951	1.3598	1.3483	1.3643
French Polynesia Franc	XPF	50.9411	53.9869	54.8923	55.3706	56.9923	58.9099	58.2001	56.8605	60.1699	60.2915	61.1650	62.7518
Hong Kong Dollar	HKD	4.3805	4.9650	5.0050	5.1286	5.3099	2.6060	5.5651	5.5491	5.6047	5.4431	5.4197	5.5173
India Rupee	INR	28.2798	30.1541	30.9347	31.8128	33.5107	34.7751	33.7034	33.3246	33.6563	32.3704	32.2002	31.8625
Indonesia Rupiah	IDR	6017.9900	6620.9100	6623.5300	6568.3700	6906.3100	6986.8300	6859.2000	6778.4000	6842.6600	6561.3600	6519.7900	6473.1000
Japan Yen	JPY	55.7400	61.0300	62.2200	62.6500	63.8000	64.8700	64.7300	61.8700	67.2400	63.2800	62.1000	66.4100
Korea Won	KOR	726.0428	803.4685	822.8638	808.6538	855.2901	849.8595	849.4267	832.6315	838.9126	814.6497	805.9302	804.4514
Kuwait Dinar	KWD	0.1645	0.1841	0.1857	0.1902	0.1968	0.2072	0.2054	0.2040	0.2077	0.2015	0.2013	0.2047
Malaysia Ringit	MYR	2.0117	2.2382	2.2726	2.3314	2.4126	2.5039	2.4504	2.4290	2.4768	2.3903	2.3757	2.3197
Norway Krone	NOK	3.7069	4.0285	4.1532	4.0481	4.1211	4.1764	4.1118	4.0658	4.1877	4.1537	4.1262	4.2229
Pakistan Rupee	PKR	45.4545	51.8135	52.6316	54.9451	56.8182	60.2410	59.8802	59.5238	60.9756	59.1716	59.5238	59.5238
Phillipines Peso	PHP	27.1299	30.1362	31.0467	31.7237	33.4179	34.3916	34.2529	33.8258	33.3453	32.7157	32.2177	32.0505
PNG Kina	PGK	1.5979	1.7176	1.6939	1.7020	1.8280	1.9343	1.8798	1.8612	1.9157	1.8578	1.9146	1.9096
Singapore Dollar	SGD	0.8372	0.9249	0.9348	0.9524	0.9873	1.0197	1.0056	0.9911	1.0155	0.9864	0.9818	0.9941

Currency	Code	30/04/09	31/05/09	30/06/09	31/07/09	31/08/09	30/09/09	31/10/09	30/11/09	31/12/09	31/01/10	28/02/10	31/03/10
Solomon Islands Dollar*	SBD	4.5471	5.0566	5.1178	5.3221	5.4980	5.7580	5.7568	5.6692	5.6610	5.5685	5.5932	5.6888
South Africa Rand	ZAR	4.7763	5.0855	4.9817	5.1358	5.3280	5.4322	5.6116	5.3017	5.3483	5.3462	5.3867	5.1763
Sri Lanka Rupee	LKR	68.0272	73.5294	74.0741	75.7576	78.7402	83.3333	82.6446	81.9672	82.6446	80.6452	80.0000	81.3008
Sweden Krona	SEK	4.5492	4.8275	4.9742	4.7597	4.8777	5.0363	5.0951	4.9946	5.1754	5.1782	4.9735	5.1295
Swiss Franc	CHF	0.6447	0.6830	0.7013	0.7068	0.7255	0.7494	0.7364	0.7198	0.7489	0.7435	0.7495	0.7489
Taiwan Dollar	TAI	18.7336	20.8867	21.1871	21.7123	22.5527	23.2514	23.3590	23.0390	23.1392	22.3941	22.3997	22.5731
Thailand Baht	THB	19.9435	21.9810	21.9943	22.5228	23.3035	24.1888	24.0229	23.7886	24.1198	23.2653	23.0817	22.9760
Tonga Pa'anga*	TOP	1.2079	1.3252	1.3328	1.3108	1.3242	1.3867	1.3446	1.3497	1.3678	1.3409	1.3500	1.3637
United States Dollar	USD	0.5652	0.6405	0.6457	0.6618	0.6851	0.7232	0.7181	0.7160	0.7228	0.7010	0.6982	0.7106
Vanuatu Vatu	VUV	64.1026	69.9301	68.0272	68.4932	70.9220	70.9220	70.4225	69.9301	70.4225	70.4225	70.4225	70.9220
West Samoan Tala*	WST	1.5975	1.7162	1.6903	1.7217	1.7423	1.7919	1.8093	1.7536	1.8070	1.7308	1.7424	1.7383

Notes to table:

All currencies are expressed in NZD terms, ie, 1NZD per unit(s) of foreign currency.

The currencies marked with an asterisk * are not published on Bloomberg in NZD terms. However, these currencies are expressed in USD terms and therefore the equivalent NZD terms have been generated as a function of the foreign currency USD cross-rate converted to NZD terms at the NZDUSD rate provided. The rates provided represent the Bloomberg generic rate (BGN) based on the last price (mid rate) at which the currency was traded at the close of the New York trading day. Where the date specified was not a trading day, then the rate reflects the last price on the preceding business day.

Source: Bloomberg CMPN BGN

INTERPRETATION STATEMENT

This section of the TIB contains interpretation statements issued by the Commissioner of Inland Revenue.

These statements set out the Commissioner's view on how the law applies to a particular set of circumstances when it is either not possible or not appropriate to issue a binding public ruling.

In most cases Inland Revenue will assess taxpayers in line with the following interpretation statements. However, our statutory duty is to make correct assessments, so we may not necessarily assess taxpayers on the basis of earlier advice if at the time of the assessment we consider that the earlier advice is not consistent with the law.

IS 10/01: RESIDENTIAL RENTAL PROPERTIES – DEPRECIATION OF ITEMS OF DEPRECIABLE PROPERTY

All legislative references are to the Income Tax Act 2007 unless otherwise stated.

Summary

- This interpretation statement sets out the Commissioner's view on determining whether an item in a residential rental property is a separate item of depreciable property, or is part of the building. It concludes that if an item in a residential rental property is distinct from the building and it meets the definition of "depreciable property", it may be separately depreciated. If an item is part of the building, it cannot be separately depreciated, but can be depreciated with the building.
- A residential rental property comprises several different items. It is important that the correct approach is applied to determine whether these items are regarded as distinct from or part of the building, because this affects the depreciation rate to be applied and the tax treatment of expenditure on repairs.
- 3. Sometimes different approaches have been taken in respect of the depreciation treatment of some items within a residential rental property. For example, questions have arisen as to whether items relating to the residential property (eg, plumbing and piping, electrical wiring, internal walls, and doors) are to be treated as part of the building or as items separate from the building. The Commissioner considers that it is not correct to break down a residential rental property into such separate items for depreciation purposes. While this statement applies only in respect of residential rental properties, many of the principles are also likely to apply in the context of commercial properties and other assets.
- 4. The Commissioner concludes that the approach to determine whether a particular item is part of or separate from the building, is to apply the following three-step test:

- **Step 1:** Determine whether the item is in some way attached or connected to the building. If the item is completely unattached, then it will not form a part of the building. An item will not be considered attached for these purposes, if its only means of attachment is being plugged or wired into an electrical outlet (such as a freestanding oven), or attached to a water or gas outlet. If the item is attached to the building, go to step 2.
- Step 2: Determine whether the item is an integral part of the residential rental property such that a residential rental property would be considered incomplete or unable to function without the item. If the item is an integral part of the residential rental property, then the item will be a part of the building. If the item is not an integral part of the residential rental property, go to step 3.
- Step 3: Determine whether the item is built-in or attached or connected to the building in such a way that it is part of the "fabric" of the building. Consider factors such as the nature and degree of attachment, the difficulty involved in the item's removal, and whether there would be any significant damage to the item or the building if the item were removed. If the item is part of the fabric of the building, then it is part of the building for depreciation purposes.
- In summary, the legal reasons for applying this approach to determine whether an item should be treated as a separate item or as part of the building are as follows.
- 6. The history of depreciation supports this approach:
 - While section 108 of the Income Tax Act 1976 did not state how to determine whether an asset was a separate item or part of the building, it was implicit that the approach taken under section 108 was to determine whether the item could be broken down into separate items in order to apply the provision.

(Under section 108 of the Income Tax Act 1976, depreciation was combined with the repairs and maintenance provisions. Section 108 allowed for deductions in respect of repairs and the maintenance of an "asset", as well as providing for depreciation allowances in respect of any such "asset" that met the other requirements of the section.)

- The case law relating to section 108 of the Income
 Tax Act 1976 confirmed that the approach was to
 determine whether an item was a separate item or
 part of the building. While these cases dealt with
 repairs and maintenance rather than depreciation,
 the linkages between repairs and maintenance and
 depreciation under section 108, indicated that the
 same approach would have been applied if a case
 had arisen in the depreciation context.
- Analogous case law from other jurisdictions also supports the approach. While none of the cases definitively explains how to determine the relevant asset for depreciation purposes, factors taken from the case law support the above test.
- 7. The enactment of the Income Tax Act 1994, Income Tax Act 2004, and Income Tax Act 2007 were not intended to depart from the approach of determining whether an item was a separate item or part of the building:
 - Nothing in section EG 1 of the Income Tax Act
 1994 or the legislative background to section EG 1
 indicated an intention to depart from the need to
 establish whether an item was a separate item or
 part of the building in the context of depreciation.
 - The word "asset" was replaced with the word "property" in section EG 1 of the Income Tax Act 1994, but the ordinary meanings of these two words are sufficiently similar that they can be used interchangeably. This change in wording did not reflect an intention to depart from the approach taken under section 108 of the Income Tax Act 1976. Also, several sections concerning depreciation continued to use the word "asset".
 - While the 1991 Valabh Committee report recommended that the repairs and maintenance and depreciation provisions be separated, it did not suggest that the approach of determining whether an item could be broken into separate items or not should be altered (Consultative Committee on the Taxation of Income from Capital, Tax Accounting Issues (Consultative Committee, Wellington, 1991)).
 - In addition, nothing in Determination DEP 1: Tax depreciation rates general determination number 1

- (DEP 1), the relevant depreciation determination, suggests it was intended to depart from the need to determine whether an item was separate to, or part of, the building or that the breaking down of an item into separate items was the preferred approach.
- The words used under the current depreciation provisions do not suggest a meaning that is different to that in section EG 1 of the Income Tax Act 1994.
 In particular, there were no relevant intended policy changes included in schedule 22A of the Income Tax Act 2004 or schedule 51 of the Income Tax Act 2007.
- It is also concluded that the approach taken in the statement is not altered by the operation of section EE 37. Under this section, when a taxpayer makes a capital improvement to an item of depreciable property that improvement is depreciated at the same applicable rate as that applied to the item improved, although it is possible for a taxpayer to choose to treat the improvement as a separate item. Such an election permits a taxpayer to take advantage of any favourable change to the depreciation rate applicable to that item. However, the depreciation treatment of the improvement does not alter the approach outlined in this statement, which determines whether an item is a separate item or part of the building. The depreciation rate of an improvement can be determined only once the item of depreciable property that is subject to the improvement has been properly identified using the approach outlined in this statement.
- 9. The appendix to this statement contains examples illustrating how the Commissioner considers the test would apply to some specific assets. The examples do not cover every possible item, but they give a practical application of the test to some items. The assets covered are:
 - plumbing and piping
 - electrical wiring
 - internal walls
 - · internal and external doors
 - garage doors (when the garage is part of the residential rental building)
 - fitted furniture (wardrobes and cupboards built into the wall)
 - · kitchen cupboards
 - · bathroom fittings and furniture
 - · wardrobes and cupboards not built into the wall
 - carpets
 - linoleum
 - tiles (wall and floor)
 - curtains
 - blinds
 - · water heaters and hot-water cylinders.

10. The plumbing and piping, electrical wiring, internal walls, internal and external doors, garage doors (when the garage is part of the residential rental building), fitted furniture (wardrobes and cupboards built into the wall), kitchen cupboards, bathroom fittings and furniture, linoleum, and tiles (wall and floor) are not separate assets, but are part of the building. Wardrobes and cupboards not built into the wall, carpets, curtains, blinds and water heaters and hot-water cylinders can be regarded as separate from the building, so can be depreciated at a different rate.

Application

- 11. On 29 May 2006, Inland Revenue released a media statement setting out the Commissioner's view that residential rental property owners breaking up their properties into smaller components in order to get higher depreciation rates for tax purposes was not allowed under the law. The media statement listed a number of components and stated whether they were considered to be separately depreciable or part of the building. A copy of the media statement can be obtained from Inland Revenue's website (www.ird.govt.nz/aboutir/media-centre/media-releases/2006/media-release-2006-05-29a.html).
- 12. The media statement also contained a transitional approach to assist taxpayers who had been claiming too much depreciation to amend their positions going forward. Inland Revenue has been applying the position set out in the media statement since it was issued and will continue to do so.
- 13. This statement does not consider the deductibility of expenditure on repairs and maintenance. However, it is noted that some expenditure upon an item that may have been regarded as a separate asset under the "smallest asset" approach might be deductible as repairs and maintenance under the approach taken in this statement. This is because, whereas expenditure on a separate item of property may have to be treated as capital, if the item is more correctly characterised as a small part of a larger item, the expenditure may qualify as repairs and maintenance. However, this does not mean that all expenditure on objects that are part of the building under the approach taken in this statement will necessarily be deductible as repairs and maintenance. The Commissioner's view is that the conclusions in this statement do not affect the capital/ revenue distinction established by case law.

Background

14. Depreciation is an allowance for tax purposes to take account of the fact assets used in deriving income wear out or become obsolete, even though they

- are maintained and repaired. This reducing value is recognised for tax purposes by allowing a deduction against income for depreciation for the time the assets are used in earning income.
- 15. To claim a depreciation deduction for an asset the:
 - · property must be depreciable property;
 - taxpayer must own the property;
 - property has to be used, or be available to be used, by the taxpayer in deriving income; and
 - depreciation loss has to be calculated under sections EE 9 to EE 11.
- 16. Before depreciation can be claimed, the relevant item needs to be identified. This statement sets out the correct approach to use, in the context of a residential rental property, when identifying whether an item is a separate item of depreciable property that can be depreciated separately or whether it forms part of a building and must be depreciated with the building.

LEGISLATION: INCOME TAX ACT 2007

17. Section EE 1(1) is as follows:

EE 1 What this subpart does

Quantifying amounts of depreciation loss and depreciation recovery income

- (1) This subpart—
 - (a) quantifies the amount of depreciation loss for which a person is allowed a deduction if the provisions of Part D (Deductions) are met; and
 - (b) quantifies the amount of depreciation recovery income that is income under Part C (Income).
- 18. Section EE 6(1) is as follows:

EE 6 What is depreciable property?

Description

- Depreciable property is property that, in normal circumstances, might reasonably be expected to decline in value while it is used or available for use—
 - (a) in deriving assessable income; or
 - (b) in carrying on a business for the purpose of deriving assessable income.

Subsections (2) to (4) expand on this subsection.

19. Section EE 7 is as follows:

EE 7 What is not depreciable property?

The following property is not depreciable property:

- (a) land, although buildings, fixtures, and the improvements listed in schedule 13 (Depreciable land improvements) are depreciable property if they are described by section EE 6(1):
- (b) trading stock:
- (c) livestock to which subpart EB (Valuation of trading stock (including dealer's livestock)) applies:

- (d) financial arrangements:
- (e) excepted financial arrangements:
- (f) property that will not decline in value, as far as its owner is concerned, because, when they dispose of it, they have a right to be compensated for any decline in its value:
- (g) property that its owner chooses, under section EE 8, to treat as not depreciable:
- (h) property that its owner chooses, under section EE 38, to deal with under that section:
- (i) property for whose cost a person other than the property's owner is allowed a deduction:
- (j) property for whose cost a person is allowed a deduction under a provision of this Act outside this subpart or under a provision of an earlier Act, except for an asset to which section DU 6(4) (Depreciation) applies.
- 20. Section EE 9(1) and (2) is as follows:

EE 9 Description of elements of calculation

Depreciation methods

- Sections EE 12 to EE 24 deal with the methods of calculating an amount of depreciation loss. The methods are—
 - (a) the straight-line method, which is dealt with in sections EE 13 to EE 19; and
 - (b) the diminishing value method, which is also dealt with in sections EE 13 to EE 19; and
 - (c) the pool method, which is dealt with in sections EE 20 to EE 24.

Depreciation rates

- (2) Sections EE 26 to EE 36 deal with the rates of depreciation. The rates are—
 - (a) the economic rate, which is dealt with in section EE 26; and
 - (b) the annual rate, which is dealt with in sections EE 31, EE 33, and EE 34; and
 - (c) a special rate or a provisional rate, both of which are dealt with in sections EE 35 and EE 36.
- 21. Section EE 37(1) to (5) is as follows:

EE 37 Improvements

When this section applies

(1) This section applies when a person makes an improvement to an item of depreciable property.

Income year in which improvement made

- (2) In the income year in which the person makes the improvement, the provisions of this subpart apply to the improvement, as if it were a separate item of depreciable property, in the period that—
 - (a) starts at the start of the month in which the person first uses the improvement or has it available for use; and
 - (b) ends at the end of the income year.

Following income years

- (3) For income years following the income year in which the person makes the improvement,—
 - (a) a person who uses the diminishing value method or the straight-line method for the item that was improved may choose to apply subsection (4) or (5):
 - (b) a person who uses the pool method for the item that was improved must apply subsections (6) and (7).

Improvement treated as separate item

(4) For the purposes of subsection (3)(a), a person may choose to treat the improvement as a separate item of depreciable property.

Improvement treated as part of item

- (5) For the purposes of subsection (3)(a), a person may choose to treat the improvement as part of the item of depreciable property that was improved. They must do 1 of the following for the first income year, after the income year in which they made the improvement, in which they use the improvement or have it available for use:
 - (a) if they use the diminishing value method for the item, add the improvement's adjusted tax value at the start of the income year to the item's adjusted tax value at the start of the income year:
 - (b) if they use the straight-line method for the item,—
 - (i) add the improvement's adjusted tax value at the start of the income year to the item's adjusted tax value at the start of the income year; and
 - (ii) add the improvement's cost to the item's cost.
- 22. Section EE 67 (other definitions) defines "improvement" when used in the Act as follows:

improvement means an alteration, extension, or repair of an item of depreciable property that increases its capital value.

- 23. Determinations are subordinate or delegated legislation, so it is also appropriate to refer to the relevant parts of the Commissioner's Table of Depreciation Rates.
- 24. The introduction to DEP 1 is as follows:

1. Application

This determination shall apply to every item of depreciable property acquired on or after 1 April 1993.

2. Determination

Pursuant to section 108C of the Income Tax Act 1976 I have determined the basic economic depreciation rates for all depreciable property other than fixed life intangible property or excluded depreciable property to be the rates specified in the schedule to this determination.

3. Interpretation

In this determination, unless the context otherwise required, expressions have the same meaning as in the Income Tax Act 1976.

25. The "Building fit-out (when in books separately from building cost)" asset category currently contains the following items:

Asset class	Estimated useful life (years)	Diminishing value banded depreciation rate (%)	Straight-line equivalent banded depreciation rate (%)
Building fit-out (when in books separately from buildi	1 11	Tate (70)	depreciation rate (70)
Building fit-out (not specified)	20	9.5	6.5
Aerials (for televisions)	15.5	12	8
Air conditioners (split system)	10	18	12.5
Air conditioners (through-window type)	10	18	12.5
Air conditioning systems	20	9.5	6.5
Air conditioning systems (in use 24 hours per day)	12.5	15	10
Alarm systems (fire)	20	9.5	6.5
Alarms (burglar)	8	22	15.5
Appliances (domestic type)	8	22	15.5
Awnings	10	18	12.5
Blinds	8	22	15.5
Canopies	20	9.5	6.5
Carpets (modular nylon tile construction)	15.5	12	8
Carpets (other than modular nylon tile construction)	5	33	24
Ceilings (suspended)	20	9.5	6.5
Cleaners cradles	15.5	12	8
Clotheslines	8	22	15.5
Cranes (overhead travellings)	25	7.5	5.5
Curtains	8	22	15.5
Delivery systems (for messages, other than tube)	12.5	15	10
Delivery systems (for messages, tube type)	20	9.5	6.5
Delivery systems (for packages, other than tube)	12.5	15	10
Delivery systems (for packages, tube type)	20	9.5	6.5
Dock levellers	20	9.5	6.5
Door closers	15.5	12	8
Doors (for strongrooms)	25	7.5	5.5
Doors (roller and the like)	12.5	15	10
Drapes	8	22	15.5
Dry risers	25	7.5	5.5
Electrical reticulation	25	7.5	5.5
Escalators	20	9.5	6.5
Fences	20	9.5	6.5
Flagpoles	25	7.5	5.5
Flooring (parquet)	15.5	12	8
Floors (for computer rooms)	20	9.5	6.5
Fume extraction systems (ducted)	15.5	12	8
Fume extraction systems (roof mounted)	15.5	12	8
Furniture (fitted)	15.5	12	8
Gas dowsing systems	20	9.5	6.5
Generators (standby)	25	7.5	5.5
Grills (roller and the like)	15.5	12	8
Hand driers (air type)	3	50	40
Hand soap dispensers	2	63.5	63.5
Handrails	25	7.5	5.5

Asset class	Estimated useful life (years)	Diminishing value banded depreciation rate (%)	Straight-line equivalent banded depreciation rate (%)
Heat detectors	20	9.5	6.5
Heaters (electric)	3	50	40
Heating systems	20	9.5	6.5
Hose reels (fire)	25	7.5	5.5
Incinerators	8	22	15.5
Incinerators (rubbish)	20	9.5	6.5
Lifts	25	7.5	5.5
LED screens (fixed, in use 24 hours per day)	8	25	17.5
LED screens (fixed)	15.5	13	8.5
Light fittings	10	18	12.5
Lighting controllers (emergency)	12.5	15	10
Mailboxes	25	7.5	5.5
Maintenance units (for buildings)	20	9.5	6.5
	15.5		8
Meters (gas)		12	_
Meters (water)	15.5	12	8
Monitoring systems	10	18	12.5
Motors (for roller doors)	10	18	12.5
Paper towel dispensers	2	63.5	63.5
Partitions (demountable)	15.5	12	8
Partitions (non-load bearing)	20	9.5	6.5
Plumbing	25	7.5	5.5
Plumbing fixtures	25	7.5	5.5
Pumps (heat)	10	18	12.5
Railings	25	7.5	5.5
Runway beams	25	7.5	5.5
Sanitary appliances	8	22	15.5
Saunas	15.5	12	8
Security systems	10	18	12.5
Signs (electric)	10	18	12.5
Signs (other than electric)	20	9.5	6.5
Smoke detectors	20	9.5	6.5
Spa pools	12.5	15	10
Speed humps (metal)	5	40	30
Speed humps (plastic)	5	40	30
Speed humps (rubber)	10	20	13.5
Sprinkler systems	25	7.5	5.5
Strong boxes	25	7.5	5.5
Toilet roll dispensers	2	63.5	63.5
Ventilating fans	10	18	12.5
Ventilating fans (ducted)	15.5	12	8
Ventilating fans (roof mounted)	15.5	12	8
Vinyl flooring	10	18	12.5
Walkways	25	7.5	5.5
Walkways (moving)	20	9.5	6.5
Water heaters (not over-sink type)	12.5	15	10
Water heaters (over-sink)	10	18	12.5
Water savers	3	50	40
Watering systems	3	50	40
watering systems	3	30	40

26. In January 1994, Determination DEP 4: *Tax depreciation rates general determination number 4 (DEP 4)* introduced the "Residential rental property chattels" industry category (part of the Commissioner's Table of Depreciation Rates). The "Residential rental property chattels" industry category currently contains the following items:

Asset class	Estimated useful life (years)	Diminishing value banded depreciation rate (%)	Straight-line equivalent banded depreciation rate (%)
Residential rental property chattels	, ,		
Chattels (not elsewhere specified)	5	33	24
Appliances (small)	4	40	30
Bedding	3	50	40
Blinds	8	22	15.5
Carpets (modular nylon tile construction)	15.5	12	8
Carpets (other than modular nylon tile construction)	5	33	24
Compact disc players	5	33	24
Compact discs	1	100	100
Crockery	3	50	40
Curtains	8	22	15.5
Cutlery	3	50	40
Digital versatile disc (DVD) players	5	33	24
Digital versatile disc (DVDs)	2	63.5	63.5
Dishwashers	6.66	26	18
Drapes	8	22	15.5
Dryers (clothes, domestic type)	6.66	26	18
Freezers (domestic type)	8	22	15.5
Furniture (fitted)	15.5	12	8
Furniture (loose)	10	18	12.5
Glassware	3	50	40
Heaters (electric)	3	50	40
Heaters (gas, fitted)	8	22	15.5
Heaters (gas, portable)	5	33	24
Integrated silk flower arrangements	2	63.5	63.5
Lawn mowers	4	40	30
Light fittings	10	18	12.5
Linen	3	50	40
Microwave Ovens (domestic type)	6.66	26	18
Ovens (domestic type)	8	22	15.5
Paintings and drawings, in either case being property	20	9.5	6.5
the value of which might reasonably be expected in			
normal circumstances to decline in value			
Prints (including limited edition prints)	10	18	12.5
Refrigerators (domestic type)	8	22	15.5
Stereos	5	33	24
Stoves (domestic type)	8	22	15.5
Televisions	5	33	24
Utensils (including pots and pans)	3	50	40
Vacuum cleaners (domestic type)	3	50	40
Video game discs	1	100	100

Asset class	Estimated useful life (years)	Diminishing value banded depreciation rate (%)	Straight-line equivalent banded depreciation rate (%)
Video game players	3	50	40
Video recorders	5	33	24
Vinyl flooring	10	18	12.5
Washing machines (domestic type)	6.66	26	18
Water heaters	12.5	15	10

ANALYSIS

What is the correct approach to be applied in the context of depreciation for residential rental properties?

- 27. It has been argued that all of the items that make up a residential rental property should be depreciated separately. This is effectively a "smallest asset" approach since it involves breaking down the larger item (the residential rental property) into smaller components. Alternatively, it has been argued that this is not the appropriate approach, because frequently there will be cases where it is the combination of these smaller components that is to be treated as the one depreciable item.
- 28. To establish the correct approach to be applied for determining the appropriate depreciation rates in a residential rental property context, the following matters need to be considered:
 - The approach required under section 108 of the Income Tax Act 1976
 - The approach taken by the New Zealand courts
 - The approach taken by the United Kingdom and Australian courts
 - The approach applied under the amendments to the depreciation regime in 1993, which were incorporated into the Income Tax Act 1994
 - The approach taken under the Income Tax Act 2004
 - The approach taken under the Income Tax Act 2007.

Section 108 of the Income Tax Act 1976

- 29. Section 108 of the Income Tax Act 1976 stated that:
 - (1) Notwithstanding anything in section 104 of this Act, in calculating the assessable income derived by any person from any source no deduction shall, except as expressly provided in this Act, be made in respect of any of the following sums or matters, namely, the repair of premises, or the repair of plant, machinery, or equipment used in the production of income, beyond the sum usually expended in any year for those purposes:

Provided that in cases where—

- (a) Depreciation of any such asset, not being plant, machinery, or equipment, or a temporary building, is caused by fair wear and tear:
- (b) Depreciation of any such asset, being plant, machinery, or equipment, or a temporary building, is caused by fair wear and tear or by the fact of the asset becoming obsolete or useless,—

And, in either case, the depreciation cannot be made good by repair, the Commissioner may, subject to sections 111, 111A and 117 of this Act, allow such deduction as he thinks just:

Provided also that where the Commissioner is satisfied that any repairs or alterations of any such asset do not increase the capital value of the asset, or that the repairs or alterations increase that value by an amount less than the cost of the repairs or alterations, he may allow such deduction as he thinks just:

Provided further that the Commissioner shall not allow any deduction under this section in respect of any repair, alteration, or depreciation of any asset where, and to the extent that, that **asset** is used by a private company (as defined in section 2 of the Companies Act 1955) in the providing, before the 1st day of April 1989, of a benefit (being a benefit that is, or that would, but for the provisions of paragraphs (f) to (n) of the definition of the expression "fringe benefit" in section 336N(1) of this Act, be, a fringe benefit within the meaning of that definition) to any person who, in relation to the private company, is a major shareholder.

(2) Without limiting the discretion of the Commissioner under this section, it is hereby declared that he may refuse in whole or in part to allow any deduction under the first proviso to subsection (1) of this section in any case where he is not satisfied that complete and satisfactory accounts have been kept by or on behalf of the taxpayer.

[Emphasis added]

30. It is important to understand what is meant by "asset", because this is what the allowable repairs and maintenance deduction or depreciation allowance was based on. The Shorter Oxford English Dictionary (5th ed, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2002) defines "asset" as follows:

Asset: 1. In pl. Sufficient estate or effects for an executor to discharge a testator's debts and legacies. 2. In pl. any property or effects available to meet the debts of a testator, debtor or company, whether sufficient or not; sing. An item of property or an effect so available. 3. fig. A thing or person of use or value.

31. Butterworths New Zealand Law Dictionary (6th ed, LexisNexis NZ, Wellington, 2005) defines "asset" as follows:

asset: ... An asset is available for the payment of the debts of an individual or company, or of a deceased person.

32. *Black's Law Dictionary* (8th ed, West Group, St. Paul, MN, 2004) defines "asset" as follows:

Asset: 1. n item that is owned and has value. 2. pl. The entries on a balance sheet showing the items of property owned, including cash, inventory, equipment, real estate, accounts receivable, and goodwill. 3. pl. All the property of a person (esp. a bankrupt or deceased person) available for paying debts.

- 33. The word "asset", therefore, requires the item to be identifiable.
- 34. Section 108 of the Income Tax Act 1976 allowed for deductions in respect of repairs and maintenance of an "asset". It also provided for depreciation allowances in respect of any such asset (being plant, machinery, or equipment or a temporary building) where the depreciation had been caused by fair wear and tear or as a result of the asset becoming obsolete or useless. It further provided for depreciation of any such asset, not being plant, machinery, or equipment or a temporary building, where the depreciation had been caused by fair wear and tear. An allowance was available only when the depreciation could not be made good by repairs.
- 35. Inevitably, it became necessary when considering depreciation allowances, or deductions in respect of repairs and maintenance of an asset, to establish exactly what the item was that was to be depreciated, so an appropriate allowance or deduction could be established. This is supported by New Zealand case law in a repairs and maintenance context and cases from other jurisdictions in both repairs and maintenance and depreciation contexts.

Outline of New Zealand case law

Repairs and maintenance cases

36. One of the leading New Zealand cases on repairs and maintenance is *Auckland Trotting Club v CIR* [1968] NZLR 193, which cited the Australian case *Lindsay v FCT* (1961) 106 CLR 377 with approval. *Lindsay* concerned whether work done on a slipway could be properly categorised as repairs or renewal. In reaching a conclusion in *Lindsay* Kitto J stated (at page 384):

But where the question is whether expenditure has been for repairs, and for the purpose of deciding that question one asks what is the entirety which it is relevant to consider, one is looking not for a profit-earning structure or entity, as such, but for a physical thing which satisfies a particular notion.

[Emphasis added]

- 37. Kitto J also noted that it was necessary to consider whether the "asset" or "property" is an "entirety by itself" or whether it is a "subsidiary part of anything else".
- The same approach of needing to identify the relevant asset was also followed in later New Zealand cases such as Hawkes Bay Power Distribution Ltd v CIR (1998)
 NZTC 13,685, Poverty Bay Electric Power Board v CIR (1999)
 NZTC 15,001 (CA), and Auckland Gas Co Ltd v CIR [2000]
 NZLR 6 (PC).
- 39. In the Privy Council case Auckland Gas Co Ltd, Lord Nicholls of Birkenhead stated (at pages 10 and 11) that in deciding whether work done on an item constitutes repair or replacement:

[T]he first step is to identify the object to which the test of repair or replacement is being applied. Frequently this is a straightforward exercise and the answer is obvious. To take a homely instance, replacement of a worn washer on a household tap is normally regarded as a repair of the tap even though one of its parts has been wholly replaced. The tap has been repaired by the replacement of one of its component parts. Similarly with a car: replacement of a spent battery or a corroded exhaust system will normally be regarded as a repair of the car. The car has been put into working condition again. It often happens that, with improvements in technology, a replacement part is better than the original and will last longer or function better. That does not, of itself, change the character of the larger object or, hence, the appropriate description of the work.

40. Similarly, the Court of Appeal in *Poverty Bay Electric Power Board* noted (at page 445):

Where a tax deduction is claimed for expenditure on property of a taxpayer it is necessary, in order to classify it either as repairs or maintenance or an improvement of a capital nature, first to determine what can fairly be said to have been the subject matter of the work. What is the totality or entirety of the physical asset which is the subject matter? There is always a danger of distortion if too large or too small a subject matter is identified. If a subsidiary part of an asset is regarded as the subject matter and that part has been replaced, there might be a tendency to classify what has occurred as a matter of capital. That could lead to an absurd result, for example, treating the replacement of a car tyre or a spark plug as a capital improvement when, if the subject matter is correctly seen as the whole of the motor vehicle, the work is obviously a repair involving a replacement of a mere component, even

a vital component and even if an improved or modified version of that component is substituted.

[Emphasis added (in bold)]

41. These cases all involved similar approaches. *Hawkes Bay Power* stated the need to identify "the relevant asset", *Poverty Bay Electric Power Board* determined the need to identify the subject matter, and *Auckland Gas Co Ltd* confirmed that "the first step is to identify the object". These cases confirm that it is necessary to clearly identify "what is the asset?". Case law, therefore, has developed the "what is the asset?" test.

Depreciation cases

- 42. New Zealand cases on "what is the asset?" have arisen only in a repairs and maintenance context, but the same approach would have been applied in relation to depreciation issues because both repairs and maintenance and depreciation were contained within the same section of the Act.
- 43. The repairs and maintenance case law continued to apply the "what is the asset?" approach under the 1993 amendments to the Income Tax Act 1976. No cases have been decided under the Income Tax Act 2004 or Income Tax Act 2007, but it is considered that the same approach would be followed. Therefore, before a deduction for expenditure on repairs is allowed, the question of "what is the asset?" has first to be determined. It is also necessary to establish the relevant asset in the depreciation context.

Approaches taken in other jurisdictions

44. Care needs to be taken when considering cases from other jurisdictions in this context because of the different legislative provisions. However, Australia and the United Kingdom have also considered that it is necessary to identify the relevant item before applying depreciation and repairs and maintenance provisions (eg, Cooke (Inspector of the Taxes) v Beach Station Caravans Ltd [1974] 3 All ER 159, Cole Bros Ltd v Phillips (HMIT) (1982) 55 TC 188, Imperial Chemical Industries of Australia & New Zealand Ltd v FCT (1970) 1 ATR 450, Woodward v FCT (2003) 51 ATR 1115, Case 11/97 97 ATC 173).

Conclusion on the approach applied in the context of depreciation

- 45. In summary, the approach applied under section 108 of the Income Tax Act 1976 was to consider "what is the asset?". The reasons for this are as follows:
 - Section 108 was the core depreciation provision under the Income Tax Act 1976. It also dealt with deductions for repairs and maintenance. Repairs and maintenance and depreciation were linked

- by the words used in section 108, which provided for a depreciation allowance where "in either case, the depreciation cannot be made good by repair". Although section 108 did not provide a test to determine what makes up an asset, it is implicit and inevitable that one must ask what is the relevant asset in the circumstances—is it part of the larger item or is it a separate asset? New Zealand case law on repairs and maintenance from this time concentrated on whether an asset was a separate item or part of another item, and it is likely that had a case arisen in the depreciation context, the same approach would have been adopted.
- The Commissioner, therefore, concludes that a court would not regard the breaking down of a larger item (the residential rental property) into smaller components as the universally applicable approach, but would instead determine whether the item is part of the building or separate from it. If an item is a separate item, that particular component of the residential rental property may be depreciated separately. If, however, the item is not separate but combined with the residential rental property, it will be depreciated as part of the building. This approach, to determine "what is the asset?", as opposed to always seeking the "smallest asset", is referred to in this statement as the "combined asset versus component assets" approach.
- Case law concentrated on "what is the asset?" by determining whether an item is connected to or separate from the larger asset, so the "combined asset versus component assets" approach reflects the case law analysis above.
- The United Kingdom and Australian courts used the "combined asset versus component assets" approach in the repairs and maintenance context, as well as in the depreciation context.

Do the changes to the depreciation legislation in the Income Tax Act 1994 mean the "combined asset versus component assets" approach is no longer applicable?

Repairs and maintenance no longer in the same section as depreciation

46. The repairs and maintenance provision was not included in the same section as the core depreciation provisions under the Income Tax Act 1994. This has continued under the Income Tax Act 2004 and Income Tax Act 2007. A deduction for repairs and maintenance is now obtained under the general deductibility provision, section DA 1 (previously section BD 2(1)(b) of the Income Tax Act 1994).

- 47. The repairs and maintenance provisions were not included with the depreciation provisions at the recommendation of the Valabh Committee, which considered that repairs and maintenance should be dealt with under the general deductibility provisions (Consultative Committee on the Taxation of Income from Capital, *Tax Accounting Issues* (Consultative Committee, Wellington, 1991). In effect, the Committee considered that what was deductible under the previous repairs and maintenance provision in section 108 of the Income Tax Act 1976, would still be deductible under the general deductibility provisions.
- 48. The Valabh Committee did not suggest that the repairs and maintenance and depreciation provisions be split up to prevent the "combined asset versus component assets" approach from being used; rather, repairs and maintenance did not need a specific provision and could be easily dealt with under the general deductibility provisions. In separating repairs and maintenance and depreciation provisions, New Zealand followed the position in Australia, where sections 53 and 54 of the Income Tax Assessment Act 1936 dealt with repairs and maintenance and depreciation respectively.

Section EG 1 of the Income Tax Act 1994

- 49. The depreciation provision in section EG 1 of the Income Tax Act 1994 stated:
 - (1) Subject to this Act, a taxpayer is allowed a deduction in an income year for an amount on account of depreciation for any **depreciable property** owned by that taxpayer at any time during that income year.
 - (2) No depreciation deduction shall be allowed in respect of any **property** for the income year in which the property is sold or otherwise disposed of, except in the case of property that is—
 - (a) A building; or
 - (b) Schedule depreciable property.

[Emphasis added]

50. The Income Tax Act 1994 used the phrase "depreciable property" rather than "asset", which was used in section 108 of the Income Tax Act 1976. "Depreciable property" was defined in section OB 1 as follows:

Depreciable property, in relation to any taxpayer,—

- (a) Means any property of that taxpayer which might reasonably be expected in normal circumstances to decline in value while used or available for use by persons—
 - (i) In deriving gross income; or
 - (ii) In carrying on a business for the purpose of deriving gross income; but
- (b) Does not include—

- (i) Trading stock of the taxpayer:
- (ii) Land (excluding buildings and other fixtures and such improvements as are listed in Schedule 16):
- (iii) Financial arrangements:
- (iv) Intangible property other than depreciable intangible property:
- (v) Property which the taxpayer has elected to treat as low value property under section EG 16:
- (vi) Property the cost of which is allowed as a deduction under any of sections BD 2(1)(b)(i) and (ii), DJ 6, DJ 11, DL 6, DM 1, DO 3, DO 6, DO 7, DZ 1, DZ 3, EO 5, EZ 5, and EZ 6, or by virtue of an amortisation or other similar deduction allowed under any section of this Act such as sections DJ 9, DL 2, DO 4, DO 5, and EO 2, other than sections EG 1 to EG 15 and section EG 18:
- (vii)Property which will not, in respect of the taxpayer, decline in value as a result of any right of the taxpayer to receive compensation for any decline in value on disposition of that property:
- (viii)Property the cost of which was or is allowed as a deduction in any income year to any other taxpayer under any of sections DO 3, DZ 2, DZ 3 and DZ 4 of this Act (or any of sections 127, 127A and 128 of the Income Tax Act 1976 or sections 119, 119D and 119G of the Land and Income Tax Act 1954):
- (ix) Property that the taxpayer elects under section EG 16A to treat as not depreciable:
- 51. The definition of the words "depreciable property" initially appear very broad, as it included "any property" that declined in value and was used, or was available for use, in deriving gross income or in carrying on a business. However, the exclusions in paragraph (b) limited the scope of the definition, as did the definition of "excluded depreciable property" in section OB 1 of the Income Tax Act 1994:

Excluded depreciable property means, in respect of any taxpayer, any depreciable property—

- (a) That was used or was available to be used by the taxpayer for any purpose whatever within New Zealand, other than as trading stock, before 1 April 1993; or
- (b) For which a binding contract for its purchase or construction was entered into by the taxpayer before 16 December 1991; or
- (c) That is or has been in respect of the taxpayer a qualifying asset; or
- (d) To the extent that the property is or has been in respect of the taxpayer a qualifying improvement; or
- (e) That is an intangible asset that was used or was available for use by the taxpayer before 1 April 1993;—

but does not include any item of property in existence at the end of the 1992–93 income year that was permitted

- by the Commissioner to be accounted for in that income year using any of the standard value, replacement value, or annual revaluation methods:
- 52. The Shorter Oxford English Dictionary (5th ed, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2002) gives the following definitions of "property":

Property

- 1 That which one owns; a thing or things belonging to a person or persons; possessions collectively; spec. real estate, housing. **b** A house or piece of land owned. **c** Shares or investments in property.
- • •
- 3 The condition or fact of owning or being owned; the (exclusive) right to the possession, use, or disposal of a thing, ownership.
- 53. Butterworths Law Dictionary (6th ed, LexisNexis NZ, Wellington, 2005) gives the following definitions of "property":
 - **property** 1. A thing owned, that over which title is exercised, whether tangible or intangible, real or personal.
 - 2. A title to or right of ownership in goods or other property ...
- 54. *Black's Law Dictionary* (8th ed, West Group, St Paul, MN 2004) gives the following definitions of "property":
 - **Property 1.** The right to possess, use, and enjoy a determinate thing (either a tract of land or a chattel); the right of ownership ... **2.** Any external thing over which the rights of possession, use, and enjoyment are exercised ...
- 55. These definitions all indicate that property is a "thing", but this does not greatly assist in the context of depreciation, as it is still necessary to ask "what is the property in question?". Is the property made up of several parts or is each of those parts an item of "property" on its own?
- 56. Section EG 1 of the Income Tax Act 1994 did not contain express words providing for a test to determine what is an item of "property", but (as was the case with the word "asset" under section 108 of the Income Tax Act 1976), the word "property" itself necessitates a further question—what comprises an item of "property"?
- 57. The dictionary definitions of "asset" and "property" are similar, although all of the definitions of "asset" use the word "property" as a descriptor, while the definitions of "property" do not use "asset" as a descriptor. This may suggest that "asset" is a subset of property. However, it is concluded that both terms, used in the depreciation context, require a decision about the appropriate "asset" or "item of property" to be considered.
- 58. "Asset" and "property" have similar meanings, so it is considered that when choosing to use "property" rather than the previous term "asset", Parliament did

- not deliberately move away from the approach that had been applicable to the word "asset".
- 59. In this regard, it is noteworthy that several sections of the Income Tax Act 1994 continued to use the word "asset" (eg, sections EG 2(2A), DC 1(3), ED 4(4) and (6), EG 15, EG 16, EG 19, and the section OB 1 definition of "excluded depreciable property").

Valabh Committee Report

60. The 1991 Valabh Committee report does not discuss the change in wording in the legislation from "asset" to "depreciable property" (Consultative Committee on the Taxation of Income from Capital, *Tax Accounting Issues* (Consultative Committee, Wellington, 1991)). This suggests no substantive policy or interpretative change was intended by the change in wording. It appears the 1991 report was written after the decision had been made to change the wording in the legislation from "asset" to "depreciable property", as the report included the draft legislation, which used the term "depreciable property" in the proposed section 108 and discussed the meaning of "depreciable property" only in terms of extending the definition that had already been proposed. The report stated (at paragraph 8.5.1):

The Committee considers the existing statutory definition of depreciable property is deficient to the extent that it:

- (a) is defined in a manner that gives little indication of the criteria used to determine whether or not an asset should be included in the class of depreciable property; and
- (b) is too narrowly defined. In particular, it excludes certain types of intangible assets that can be expected systematically to decline in value over their useful lives.

DEP 1 as a contemporaneous document

- 61. The development and drafting of DEP 1 could assist in ascertaining whether the intention in enacting DEP 1 was to depart from the "combined asset versus component assets" approach in respect of depreciation matters. This is because it is a contemporaneous document that may indicate what people involved in advising the Government at the time thought. In this regard, with some minor exceptions, the asset and industry categories in DEP 1 are consistent with the "component assets versus combined asset" approach. Further, considered as a whole, the categories do not support any alternative interpretation.
- 62. However, DEP 1 is a determination, so is not substantive legislation. The statutory right to claim depreciation is not determined by there being a rate listed in a table and, likewise, the existence of a rate does not identify the item of depreciable property—this is achieved by

applying the "combined asset versus component asset" approach.

What was intended by the insertion of the "Residential Rental Property Chattels" industry category?

- 63. The "Residential Rental Property Chattels" industry category (inserted into the Commissioner's Table of Depreciation Rates by DEP 4 in January 1994), sets out the depreciation rates to be applied to items commonly located in a rental property.
- 64. Before the creation of the "Residential Rental Property Chattels" industry category, it appears it may have been difficult to identify the appropriate depreciation rate for some chattels commonly supplied with a rental property. At the time of the category's introduction, several of the items in the "Residential Rental Property Chattels" industry category were also present in the "Building Fit-out (when in books separately from building cost)" asset category. This may suggest that the creation of the "Residential Rental Property Chattels" industry category was considered necessary because the "Building Fit-out (when in books separately from building cost)" asset category applied essentially in the commercial context and did not apply in the residential context.
- 65. The "Residential Rental Property Chattels" category appears to largely include items that are separate items of depreciable property. The word "chattel" is defined in the *Concise Oxford English Dictionary* (11th ed, revised, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2006) as:
 - **chattel n.** (in general use) a personal possession. Law an item of property other than freehold land, including tangible goods (**chattels personal**) and leasehold interest (**chattels real**).
- 66. Butterworths New Zealand Law Dictionary (6th ed, LexisNexis NZ, Wellington, 2005) defines "chattels" as:
 - chattels ... The name given to things which in law are deemed personal property. Chattels are divided into chattels real and chattels personal. Chattels real are interests less than freehold in land which formerly devolved in the same way as personal estate, for example, leaseholds. Chattels personal are movables.
- 67. Black's Law Dictionary (8th ed, West Group, St. Paul, MN, 2004) defines "chattel" as:
 - **chattel** Moveable or transferable property; personal property; esp., a physical object capable of manual delivery and not the subject matter of real property.
- 68. Consequently, it would seem that most of the items of depreciable property listed in the "Residential Rental Property Chattels" industry category are items separate from the building. They can be physically removed and relocated, and do something different to the function of the building.

69. However, there are some items in the "Residential Rental Property Chattels" industry category that the Commissioner now considers are not separate items of depreciable property but are instead items that are part of the building. Two such items are "Vinyl flooring" and "Furniture (fitted)". These are discussed further in the examples in the appendix to this statement.

Income Tax Act 2004 and Income Tax Act 2007

70. The relevant depreciation provision of the Income Tax Act 2004 is section EE 1(2)–(5), which states:

When amount of depreciation loss arises

- (2) A person has an amount of depreciation loss for an item for an income year if—
 - (a) the person owns an **item of property**, as described in sections EE 2 to EE 5; and
 - (b) the item is **depreciable property**, as described in sections EE 6 to EE 8; and
 - (c) the item is used, or is available for use, by the person in the income year; and
 - (d) the amount of depreciation loss is calculated for the person, the item, and the income year under sections EE 9 to EE 11.

When amount of depreciation recovery income arises

- (3) A person has an amount of depreciation recovery income for an item for an income year if—
 - (a) the person owns an **item of property**, as described in sections EE 2 to EE 5; and
 - (b) the item is **depreciable property**, as described in sections EE 6 to EE 8; and
 - (c) the item is disposed of or an event of a kind described in section EE 40 occurs: and
 - (d) the amount of depreciation recovery income is calculated for the person, the item, and the income year under any of sections EE 22(5), EE 31(4), EE 41(1), EE 42(2), EE 43(3), and EE 44(3).

Amounts of loss incurred and income derived

- (4) To avoid doubt,—
 - (a) an amount of depreciation loss is treated as being incurred in the income year for which it is calculated; and
 - (b) an amount of depreciation recovery income is treated as being derived in the income year for which it is calculated.

Partial income-producing use

(5) Subpart DE (Motor vehicle expenditure) and section FB 7 (Depreciation: partial income-producing use) contain rules for calculating the amount of deduction available for depreciation loss in circumstances in which an **item of property** is only partly used or available for use in a way that satisfies the general permission.

[Emphasis added]

- 71. Section EE 1 of the Income Tax Act 2004 uses the term "item of property" and refers to an item that is "depreciable property". These references are different from those used in the Income Tax Act 1994, where the term "any depreciable property" was used.
- 72. As the above analysis was on a different Act and wording, consideration needs to be given to whether the "combined asset versus component assets" approach is still the correct approach to apply under the current legislation.
- 73. The words used in section EE 1 of the Income Tax Act 2004 do not suggest a meaning that is different from that of section EG 1 of the Income Tax Act 1994. The use of the word "item" in the Income Tax Act 2004 in the place of the word "property" (which previously replaced "asset"), reinforces that depreciation is concerned with a specific item of property, rather than with property in general or as a generic term. It is arguable that the use of the word "item" does this more strongly than the wording under the previous legislation.
- 74. It may also be said that a need remains to have some kind of test that determines what is part of a particular item of property and what is a separate item of property under the Income Tax Act 2004.
- 75. Relevantly, Barber DJ briefly considered the meaning of "item" in Case H8 (1986) 8 NZTC 156. Case H8 involved a taxpayer who purchased a computer and a disk drive (costing \$995 each) to assist him with his work. Under the relevant legislation (clause 4 of the fourth schedule to the Income Tax Act 1976) a deduction was allowed for:
 - Expenditure incurred in the purchase, maintenance, or repair of any hand-tool, equipment, or technical aid. The maximum deduction allowable under this clause shall be \$250 for any item.
- 76. At issue was whether the disk drive was a separate "item" from the computer. Barber DJ concluded that the computer and the disk drive were separate "items". He noted that each piece of equipment was purchased separately under a separate description and serial number and with a separate price. In reaching his conclusion, Barber DJ considered the ability of the computer to operate without the disk drive:

The computer has important and useful functions without the disk drive. It does not need the disk drive. However, the disk drive has no function without the computer. Nevertheless, it seems to me to be limiting the meaning of the word "item" in an unrealistic manner to deny that the disk drive is an item in its own right. It seems to me that although the disk drive has no useful function unless

- hooked up to the computer, it is nevertheless a separate item or article or object in terms of the English language and in terms of cl 4. It is not needed by the computer but it needs the computer. I find it to be a piece of equipment separate from the computer.
- 77. The view that the words used in section EE 1 of the Income Tax Act 2004 have the same meaning as in section EG 1 of the Income Tax Act 1994 is further reinforced by the fact that, with limited exceptions, the 2004 Act was not intended to change the operation of the law under the earlier statute, but was rather intended to clarify the wording used. The small number of intended policy changes are listed in schedule 22A of the Income Tax Act 2004. None of the provisions considered in the 2004 Act relating to depreciation are listed in schedule 22A.
- 78. On the basis of this analysis, it follows that the "combined asset versus component assets" approach applied under section EG 1 of the Income Tax Act 1994 is also to be applied under section EE 1 of the Income Tax Act 2004.
- 79. The same approach was also applied in the Income Tax Act 2007, with intended policy changes being included in schedule 51. No depreciation provisions are included in that schedule.

Conclusion on the approach taken under the depreciation legislation

- 80. It is concluded that the "combined asset versus component assets" approach applied in depreciation situations under section 108 of the Income Tax Act 1976. In 1993 the depreciation regime was reviewed, and the repairs and maintenance provision, which used to be combined with the depreciation provisions in section 108, was separated. This change was more a matter of simplification and not an attempt to prevent the "combined asset versus component assets" approach, which was applied in the repairs and maintenance case law, from being applied in the context of depreciation.
- 81. Section EG 1 of the Income Tax Act 1994, which effectively replaced section 108 of the Income Tax At 1976, no longer used the word "asset" to define the item that may be depreciated, but instead used the word "property". The dictionary definitions that give the ordinary meanings of "asset" and "property" are similar, and the two terms can be used virtually interchangeably. Because of the similarities between the ordinary meanings of "asset" and "property", it is concluded no change was intended in respect of the "combined asset versus component assets" approach.

- 82. As several sections of the Income Tax Act 1994 continued to use the word "asset" rather than "property", this supports an absence of any deliberate intention to move away from the "combined asset versus component assets" approach.
- 83. Despite the repairs and maintenance provisions no longer being in the same section as the depreciation provisions (which is where the "combined asset versus component assets" approach was developed in New Zealand case law), the Valabh Committee, which had recommended splitting up these provisions, gave no indication that the use of the "combined asset versus component assets" approach in respect of depreciation was to end. The reasons given for the change were simplification and that repairs and maintenance did not require a special section permitting a deduction.
- 84. Nothing in DEP 1 indicates that a move away from the "combined asset versus component assets" approach was intended in respect of depreciation.
- 85. The "combined asset versus component assets" approach remains the approach taken under the Income Tax Act 2004 and Income Tax Act 2007. This is because the depreciation provisions are not listed in schedule 22A of the 2004 Act or schedule 51 of the 2007 Act as an intended change. Therefore, there was not intended to be any change to the meaning of the words. Further, the use of the word "item" strengthens rather than weakens the "combined asset versus component assets" approach.

How is the approach applied to determine the correct depreciation value for items in a residential rental property?

86. In the repairs and maintenance context it is important to establish what the asset is. (This was discussed above in the Court of Appeal decision Poverty Bay Electric Power Board and Privy Council decision Auckland Gas *Co Ltd.*) This is important because the courts can then assess whether the work done constitutes a repair or a replacement in the context of the asset identified. For depreciation, it is necessary to know whether an item of property is a separate asset or whether it forms part of another asset so the appropriate depreciation rate can be applied. The application of the relevant legal tests will not be affected by how different items are treated in an agreement for sale and purchase. For example, specifying different consideration for parts of a building will not make them separate items of depreciable property. Conversely, specifying a global sum for a number of different items of depreciable property will not make them a single item.

Test/factors for determining the relevant item of depreciable property

- 87. In several cases in the repairs and maintenance context the courts, in the course of determining whether expenditure was on repairs or maintenance, had cause to consider how to determine the relevant asset. It is considered that this is fundamentally the same question that needs to be answered in determining the relevant asset for depreciation purposes. Each of the relevant cases is considered below.
- 88. In the discussion that follows, several cases use terms the meanings of which are not readily apparent. In order to assist with the analysis of these cases, it is useful to try to use consistent terminology when attempting to identify what the courts are referring to. The following terminology is used when analysing the cases:
 - "Completeness" refers to considerations of whether an item has everything it needs to function (ie, to carry out its required role). Sometimes cases refer to this as "functionality". However, the term "completeness" is used to distinguish this concept from other meanings of functionality.
 - "Functional" refers to whether an item carries out a different or separate function to another item of which it may or may not be a part.
 - "Physical" describes factors that relate to the physical characteristics of an item. These include the size of the item, whether it is physically separate, or whether and how it is attached to other items.
- 89. Lindsay v FCT (1961) 106 CLR 377 is an Australian repairs and maintenance case that has been extensively quoted in New Zealand cases. Lindsay concerned substantial expenditure on a slipway. In the course of his judgment, Kitto J sought to determine the relevant asset for the purposes of determining whether the expenditure was repairs and maintenance or capital (at page 384):

The only justification that was suggested for treating the whole premises, or the whole No. 1 slip, as the relevant entirety, was that the entirety to be considered is "the income-earning unit". In order to determine whether an item of expenditure is to be held on general principles to be chargeable to income or capital account, it is of course necessary to distinguish between "the business entity, structure or organization set up or established for the earning of profit and the process by which such an organization operates to obtain regular returns by means of regular outlay"; and it is true that "the business structure or entity or organization ... may consist in a great aggregate of buildings, machinery and plant all assembled and systematized as the material means by

which an organized body of men produce and distribute commodities or perform services": Sun Newspapers Ltd. and Associated Newspapers Ltd. v. Federal Commissioner of Taxation [(1938) 61 CLR 337]. But where the question is whether expenditure has been for repairs, and for the purpose of deciding that question one asks what is the entirety which it is relevant to consider, one is looking not for a profit-earning structure or entity, as such, but for a physical thing which satisfies a particular notion.

[Emphasis added]

- 90. Kitto J went on to conclude (at page 385):
 - ... I am of opinion that the No. 1 slipway ought to be considered, for the purposes of the question I have to decide, as an entirety by itself, and not as a subsidiary part of anything else. It is separately identifiable as a principal, and indeed the principal, item of capital equipment, so that in a discussion as to whether work done in relation to it constitutes a repair or a renewal in the opposed senses abovementioned, the subject matter in relation to which the choice of description is to be made is the slipway itself, and not any larger thing or aggregation of things of which it may be suggested to form part.

[Emphasis added]

- 91. It can be seen from this that Kitto J's test of the relevant asset was "a physical thing which satisfies a particular notion". In determining whether the No. 1 slipway satisfied this description, Kitto J considered it was relevant that the slipway was:
 - an "entirety by itself" and not a "subsidiary part of something else"; and
 - separately identifiable as a principal item of capital equipment.
- 92. The first factor, that the slipway was an "entirety by itself", suggests the asset was whole or complete in itself rather than being a component part of a larger asset.
- 93. The second factor is a little less clear. The fact the slipway was "separately identifiable" as a principal item of capital equipment suggests it was important enough to be considered as an asset in its own right and could be distinguished in some way from other items. It is not clear from the judgment, what characteristics led the court to its conclusion. A principal item of capital equipment is presumably an asset that is important or fundamental to the taxpayer's business (that being the ordinary meaning of "principal"). However, several possible factors could make such an item "separately identifiable". For example, an item of equipment could be separately identifiable because it is a functioning unit in its own right. Alternatively, it could be separately identifiable because of physical characteristics, such as whether it is attached to other

- items or whether it has physical characteristics that differ from other items. It may be that all of these are relevant factors to be taken into account. Later cases discuss this factor (or similar factors) in more detail. The possible meanings of this factor, therefore, are discussed in more detail below.
- 94. Lindsay was appealed to the full High Court (Dixon CJ and McTiernan and Taylor JJ). The full High Court (agreeing with the decision of Kitto J) made the following comments on the relevant entirety for repairs and maintenance purposes:

The entirety, it is said, consisted, either, of the whole of the partnership's premises on which its business was conducted and in connexion with which the slipway was used or, alternatively, of a number of what were called components and which together were said to constitute the slipway. These components are identified as the slip, the cradle employed upon it, the hauling machinery by which the cradle is moved and the dolphins and warping winches by means of which vessels are manoeuvred onto the cradle. This method of approach to the problem was rejected by the learned judge of first instance and we have no doubt that he was right. It would be artificial in the extreme to approach the problem in either of the suggested ways for the slipway was, in itself, a very substantial erection and the real question for decision was whether the work which was done was done in the execution of repairs to it. As we see the problem the answer to this question could not be affected by the fact that there were other buildings or erections on the appellant's premises or by the fact that, on the premises, there were appurtenances, such as those described, for use in connexion with the slipway.

[Emphasis added]

- 95. Thus, the full High Court upheld the approach taken by Kitto J. In addition, the court noted that the slipway was itself a very substantial erection and that there were a number of other buildings or erections on the taxpayer's premises (which were not part of the slipway). It appears from this that the court was influenced by the fact the slipway was a substantial structure in its own right. The potential relevance of this is discussed in more detail below.
- 96. The taxpayer in Auckland Trotting Club v CIR [1968] NZLR 967 claimed expenditure on the demolition of a trotting track and the construction of a replacement track on the same site as repairs or alterations to the "premises" of the club. The court considered the meaning of "repairs or alterations to the premises". The court adopted the reasoning of Kitto J in Lindsay. Turner J stated (at page 975):

But where the question is whether expenditure has been for repairs, and, for the purpose of deciding that question,

one asks what is the entirety which it is relevant to consider, one is looking not for a profit-earning structure or entity, as such, but for a physical thing which satisfies a particular notion.

...

Thus, if a factory window were blown out and had to be repaired, it would be obviously wrong to argue that as the entirety of the window had been restored it was not a repair to the premises. In such a case the 'premises' would be the entire factory, in relation to which the window would be a repair and nothing else. But if, for example, a retort house in a gasworks was destroyed and had to be rebuilt, one would hardly call that a repair to the gasworks ... These examples illustrate what I think is the truth, that there is no one line of approach to the problem which is exclusively correct. In some cases it will be right to regard the premises as the entire factory, and in others as some part of the factory. Whichever alternative is the right one to adopt will depend upon the facts of the particular case.

[Emphasis added]

97. Turner J concluded that the "track" was the relevant "premises", and then went on to consider what made up the track. In particular, his Honour had to determine whether a lighting system was a part of the premises that comprised the track. In the course of determining this, Turner J (at page 976) considered the United Kingdom case J. Lyons & Co. Ltd v Attorney General [1994] 1 All ER 477, which considered whether certain lamps were "plant" or part of the premises:

In the present case then, the track must be the "premises" in respect of which the Club sets up that the work done is a "repair or alteration"; and what is comprised in the track? It was to this question that Mr Barker addressed his second submission, and again we reject his contention that the lighting system must be regarded as an integral part of the track, and of the "premises" of which it is at least the principal component. The lighting system is in our opinion plant or equipment. In so far as a resolution of the matter is a question of fact, Moller J. has decided it against the Club. In so far as it is a question of law, we find nothing in the evidence which persuades us to hold that the lighting system should be regarded not as plant or equipment, but as a part of the premises ...

In the case before us the facts are completely different and the application of the test suggested by Uthwatt J. must result in a decision to the opposite effect. The presence of the lighting system on this course was dictated by the nature of the particular uses to which the course is put to earn its revenue. The lighting system is not required simply to enable persons to go about their business on the course, in the absence of natural lighting; it is required for the primary function of enabling the paying spectators to view at night the spectacle for which they have paid. Moreover the lamps themselves are obviously highly specialised in construction, purpose, and position, and can well be said to form a part of a

separate electric lighting plant on the hereditament. That plant is in fact specially valued in the Club's balance sheet as a separate item, on which depreciation has been claimed from year to year. For all these reasons we are clear that the lighting plant must be regarded as plant or equipment, and not as forming an integral part of the "premises" designated in this case by the general description of "the 1962 track".

[Emphasis added]

- 98. It can be seen from this that Turner J concludes that the lighting system is plant or equipment, so is not part of the premises. His Honour used United Kingdom case law on plant to help him reach this conclusion. Turner J was (by virtue of the legislation he was interpreting) focused on determining what were the "premises", so he was interested in distinguishing between "premises" and "plant". Thus, he found the United Kingdom cases relevant.
- 99. Because Turner J was focused on distinguishing between premises and plant his judgment is of limited relevance. Although he was seeking to determine what the relevant entirety was for the purpose of testing whether expenditure was on repairs and maintenance, the fact the legislative context required him to determine the entirety in the context of "premises" influenced the factors he considered relevant. In particular, considerations of the function and purpose of the lighting system and its relationship with the taxpayer's income earning activity arise out of tests used in the United Kingdom to distinguish between premises and items of plant. In this regard, premises are where the taxpayer carries on its business (the setting), whereas plant is something that is actively used in the taxpayer's business—hence Turner J's interest in the fact the lighting system was dictated by the nature of the use of the premises. Consequently, it is considered that, to the extent that the judgment is concerned with these plant specific issues, it is not relevant to determining what the relevant asset for depreciation purposes is. It is possible that parts of the judgment may still be useful to the current enquiry to the extent that they consider similar factors to cases that are more on point. For example, the reference to whether the lighting system was an "integral part" of the track is arguably the flipside of the enquiry in Lindsay about whether an item is an entirety by itself (the "completeness" test)—that is, if an item is an integral part of a larger item, then the larger item could be considered incomplete without the smaller item.
- 100. Richmond J delivered a separate judgment reaching the same conclusion. He acknowledged (at page 979) that "any inquiry as to whether or not there has been

a 'repair' or an 'alteration' must necessarily involve a decision as to the entirety of the asset alleged to have been repaired or altered". His Honour then went on to reject the submission that the relevant asset was everything that was part of the income earning unit, stating (at page 979):

I find myself unable to accept the submission that in the present case the relevant entirety is the whole of the Club's undertaking. That undertaking is made up of a number of capital assets which are sufficiently distinct from one another from a physical point of view, and from the point of view of their individual importance, to satisfy severally the notion of "premises".

[Emphasis added]

- 101. The above quotation suggests it is relevant to consider whether the items are physically distinct.
- 102. Richmond J further appears to be suggesting it is relevant to consider whether two capital assets are sufficiently distinct from one another in terms of their individual importance. This appears to be similar to the consideration in *Lindsay* of whether an item is separately identifiable as a principal item of capital equipment. It is necessary to consider what is meant by "sufficiently distinct" in this context. As the phrase "sufficiently distinct from one another in terms of their individual importance" is being compared with "sufficiently distinct from one another from a physical point of view", it is considered that the judge must be referring to "sufficiently distinct" for reasons other than physical reasons. These factors are discussed in terms of whether an asset is important enough by itself to satisfy the notion of premises. This tends to suggest that the item in question is sufficient to be complete premises by itself (a completeness type test).
- 103. Richmond J also went on to consider what other components made up the premises comprising the track (at pages 979–980):

Alternatively, Mr Barker submitted that the entirety of the "premises" comprises not only the race track itself but also the running rail and the floodlight standards. I am quite prepared to treat the running rail as an integral part of the track. Its inclusion would not influence the ultimate decision of this case one way or the other. As to the floodlight standards, there is not a great deal of evidence. It does appear that these floodlight standards were originally installed in 1958 at a cost of between £40,000 and £50,000. They were moved to their present positions during the year ended June 1960 at a cost of £5,000. This is virtually all the information available to the Court. I infer that the floodlight standards are of considerable size and are erected at intervals in positions adjacent to the track itself. In these circumstances I am not satisfied that the floodlight standards should be regarded as forming a component part of "premises" which also

include the track. Their cost and probable size suggest to my mind that as a matter of fact and degree thay should be treated as a distinct and separate capital asset in the nature of plant or equipment. The mere fact that their purpose is to render the track usable as a night trotting track is not in itself sufficient to justify their inclusion along with the track as one entirety, for the same argument could be advanced in relation to various other buildings (such as stables) whose purpose is also ancillary to the use of the track, but which nevertheless are separate and distinct physical entities. Moller J. has held, on the evidence before him, that the physical thing which satisfies the notion of "premises" is the race track itself and "not any larger thing or aggregation of things of which it may be suggested to form part".

[Emphasis added]

- 104. This quotation suggests that cost and size is relevant to determining whether an item is a separate asset. The potential relevance of these factors is considered in more detail later.
- 105. It is considered that much of Richmond J's reasoning in determining whether the lights were part of the track is, like Turner J's, a function of considering the difference between premises and plant. Notwithstanding this, however, his references to items being sufficiently physically distinct, separate and distinct physical entities, and "an integral part" of an asset are potentially relevant to determining what the relevant asset is. These are consistent with points noted in later cases.
- 106. Hawkes Bay Power Distribution Ltd v CIR (1998)

 18 NZTC 13,685 considered whether expenditure incurred in replacing overhead electricity lines with underground cables was expenditure on "repairs or alterations". Goddard J noted that the starting point is identifying the "nature of the relevant asset". In this regard she stated (at page 13,696):

The task of identifying the relevant asset is assisted by examining the nature and make-up of Hawkes Bay Power's electricity reticulation system as a whole and by comparing the fundamental characteristics of overhead wiring systems and underground cable systems.

107. Her Honour went on to apply the "entirety" test set out in *Lindsay v FCT* (at pages 13,700–13,701):

Relevant asset – was the expenditure in issue on account of capital or revenue?

... It is prudent, however, to consider, whether the urban residential distribution system constitutes an "entirety" for the purposes of deciding that same issue.

Using the "entirety" test as the appropriate yardstick by which to measure the system, it is clear that the system fulfils the criterion of a "physical thing which satisfies a particular notion," just as did the No 1 slipway in the case of *Lindsay v FCT* (1961) 106 CLR 377 (HCA).

... To summarise, the *Lindsay v FCT* case provides a **test of** relevant assets in its use of the words "a physical thing which satisfies a particular notion", "not as a subsidiary part of anything else"; and "a principal item of capital equipment".

Applying the *Lindsay* test, I am satisfied the urban residential distribution system is (i) "a physical thing which satisfies a particular notion", (ii) "an entirety by itself and not ... a subsidiary part of anything else" and (iii) a "separately identified ... principal item of capital equipment", for the following reasons:

- (i) The "particular notion" is the supply of electricity to domestic consumers in designated (urban) areas. The system "satisfies" this notion via its own network of transformers and distributors
- (ii) The urban residential distribution system is physically capable of being separately and independently installed underground without recourse to or effect upon the other areas which the distribution system satisfies, that is, the urban industrial and rural areas. Neither does its underground character affect or alter the performance of the subtransmission system. For those reasons it is capable of being considered an "entirety by itself" and not merely a "subsidiary part" of either the distribution system as a whole, with or without the subtransmission system. The fact that the urban residential distribution system could not operate as an independent entity does not affect that conclusion. Adopting the same analysis, Hawkes Bay Power itself could not operate as an independent entity if disconnected from the National Grid but is nevertheless an "entirety by itself." Nor does the fact that the system is not an entire profitearning structure affect that conclusion. The system is still capable of being administered separately and independently, in terms of satisfying its particular notion which is the supplying, metering and billing of urban residential consumers who, significantly, comprise the majority (about 88%) of the population of Hawkes Bay Power's total district.
- (iii) The urban residential distribution system is "separately identified" by customer type and area, that is, "urban residential". The "separateness" of its identity is further highlighted by the fact that 85% of its system is now underground, thus distinguishing it in character from the other customer types and areas of supply (urban industrial and rural). Further, the sheer scale of the cost involved in putting the system underground (around \$45 million), the comparative cost with overhead lines (at least 3.25 times), the extent of the system which is now underground (920 kilometres), and the fact that urban residential consumers account for approximately 88% of the population of Hawkes Bay Power's total district, leads to the irrefutable conclusion that the system is "a principal item of capital equipment".

[Emphasis added]

- 108. It can be seen from this that Goddard J applied the analysis from *Lindsay*, determining the relevant asset by finding:
 - · a physical thing that satisfies a particular notion;
 - not as a subsidiary part of anything else; and
 - separately identifiable as a principal item of capital equipment.
- 109. The "physical thing which satisfies a particular notion" was the network of transformers and distributors that supplied electricity to domestic consumers in a certain area. This suggests that the enquiry is focused on a physical thing (ie, the electricity network) that carries out a particular function (ie, the supply of electricity). Further, a particular part of the network (the urban residential distribution system) was found to be the relevant asset because it was "physically capable of being separately and independently installed underground without recourse to or effect upon the other areas which the distribution system satisfies". Thus, it was found to be an entirety by itself and not merely a subsidiary part of a larger distribution system.
- 110. Goddard J found this to be the case notwithstanding that the urban residential distribution system "could not operate as an independent entity" and was "not an entire profit-earning structure". It is clear from this that in defining an asset, it is not necessary that everything required to earn a profit from it is included.
- 111. In terms of the "principal item of capital equipment" enquiry, Goddard J notes that the urban residential distribution system is "separately identified" by customer type and area and that its separateness is further identified by the fact that most of it is underground. This sheds some light on the factors Goddard J considers make a capital asset separately identifiable. In this regard, customer area and type distinguish "urban residential" from "urban industrial" and "rural" customers. Thus, it would appear that physical location is relevant as urban and rural customers are separated by location (especially since the taxpayer stated it did not impose urban or rural boundaries on the system from an operational point of view). Similarly, Goddard J found that the urban residential system was distinguishable from the other customer types by virtue of the fact it was mostly underground. This would also appear to be a physical distinction (especially since, earlier in her judgment, Goddard J states that the underground and overhead systems are identical in nature and function). Therefore, it appears Goddard J was primarily concerned with physical factors when determining whether two items were separately identifiable.

- 112. In terms of whether a distribution system is a "principal item of capital equipment", Goddard J notes that the sheer scale of the cost involved in undergrounding the network, the comparative cost with overhead lines, and the extent of the system that had been undergrounded led "to the irrefutable conclusion that the system is "a principal item of capital equipment" (at page 13,701).
- 113. Goddard J appears to be suggesting that if an item is expensive, then it will be a principal item of capital equipment. Further, she also seems to be suggesting that cost can be relevant in both an absolute and a relative sense (ie, she refers to the "sheer scale of the cost", which implies absolute, and the "comparative cost", which implies relative).
- 114. Goddard J also noted that the question of entirety was "a matter of degree and of the right conclusion to be drawn from the facts" (at page 13,701). Her Honour then went on to consider whether the entire reticulation system could be the relevant asset, in the process rejecting the "functionality" and "profit earning structure" tests:

Hawkes Bay Power attempted to argue that its total reticulation system, with or without the subtransmission system, constitutes the relevant asset. On that premise, the replacement of the urban residential distribution system would amount to no more than a repair to or alteration of a subsidiary part of the total system. In support of that argument, Hawkes Bay Power relied on a "functionality" test, based on the integrated nature of electricity reticulation systems and the fact that none of the constituent components of those systems are capable of functioning on their own.

Mr Whitfield's evidence was that the separate components of the network could not be treated as separate assets as, unless the network is connected together, each individual piece is useless by itself. Mr Walker, the General Manager-Distribution, said that, from an operational point of view, Hawkes Bay Power regards its system as a whole and does not impose urban or rural boundaries on it.

...

With one exception, neither the "functionality" test nor its kindred "profit earning structure" test appear to have found favour with the courts. That exception is *Auckland Gas Co Ltd v CIR* (1997) 18 NZTC 13,408 [Goddard J is referring to the High Court decision, which was later appealed to the Court of Appeal and Privy Council]. In *Auckland Gas Co Ltd*, Williams J held that expenditure incurred in inserting polyethylene pipe into the steel and east iron pipes which made up the objector's gas network should be charged to revenue not capital. In reaching that conclusion, he considered whether the relevant asset was commercially or functionally inseparable from the taxpayers profit earning activities, and found:

"Just as with any network utilised for the conveyance of liquids or gases, the network should be regarded as

- an interdependent whole, seeing it not as its individual components but as all those components linked together to provide a comprehensive delivery system."
- With respect to Williams J, however, it seems that the tests he applied are contrary to the approach that has been consistently taken by the courts. Both the "functionality" and the "profit earning structure" tests were specifically rejected by the High Court of Australia in FCT v Lindsay, and, by application, in the Auckland Trotting Club case.
- 115. It would appear from this that Goddard J is suggesting that "functionality" and "profit-earning structure" are not relevant considerations when determining what constitutes the relevant asset. Her conclusion in relation to the "profit-earning structure" test is relatively uncontroversial because the New Zealand courts have largely rejected the test. "Functionality", however, is more difficult. Her Honour refers to "functionality" in terms of the integrated nature of the electricity system and the inability of part of the system to function on its own. This appears to be a rejection of a "completeness" test.
- 116. Goddard J notes that (what she refers to as) the "functionality" test was specifically rejected by the High Court of Australia in *Lindsay*, and, by application, in *Auckland Trotting Club*. However, *Lindsay* does not mention "function" or "functionality". Neither of the two judgments (Kitto J in the High Court decision and the judgment from the appeal to the full High Court) appears to clearly reject a completeness (or a functionality) test.
- 117. The case Goddard J referred to as being the only one that has applied (what she called) the functionality test (the High Court in Auckland Gas Co Ltd v CIR (1997) 18 NZTC 13,408)) was appealed to the Court of Appeal and the Privy Council after Goddard J gave her judgment. Consequently, it is necessary to consider later decisions to determine the relevance of the completeness test. In this regard, as is seen below, later courts considered that whether an item is complete is a relevant factor to take into account.
- 118. Goddard J found that a smaller group of customers (to which each conversion job was applied) could also be considered separate assets and entireties themselves. However, as is seen below, this approach was rejected by the Court of Appeal in *Poverty Bay Electric Power Board v CIR* (1999) 19 NZTC 15,001.
- 119. Goddard J went on to consider whether the transformers were separate assets or part of the distribution system (at page 13,704):

Transformers

I have already found that the urban residential distribution system, *including the distribution transformers*, is the relevant asset for the purposes of this case.

It is unarguable that the transformers are capital items and Hawkes Bay Power has always accepted this. Transformers replaced during the course of conversion jobs for which it claimed deductibility, were always separately identified from the cost of those conversion jobs and capitalised by it in all instances ...

The evidence establishes that transformers are an integral part of the distribution system as a whole and an integral part of underground conversion jobs. On this topic Mr Whitfield said:

- "... the transformers are an integral part or one of the asset components that make up a network and the ability to reticulate."
- 120. It can be seen from this that Goddard J found the transformers were a part of the distribution system (the relevant asset in the case) because they were an integral part of the distribution system as a whole. It is further noted that the transformers were necessary for the network to reticulate. This suggests items that are integral to an asset's ability to fulfil their function are part of the asset. This is arguably a "completeness" type test—that is, if the asset would be incomplete (ie, unable to function) without an item, then that item is a part of the asset. This seems to be at odds with Goddard J's finding above that a completeness test is irrelevant.
- 121. Poverty Bay Electric Power Board (1998) 18 NZTC 13,779 considered similar facts to those considered in Hawkes Bay Power. In the High Court (1998) 18 NZTC 13,779 Ellis J found that the relevant asset was the reticulation system in Gisborne city, not the entire network including rural areas. In this regard, he noted the appellant's long-standing undergrounding policy was applicable to that area. It was also "fiscally recognised [by the power board] as an area to be contrasted with rural distribution" (at page 13,792). In passing, Ellis J said it was possible also to look at each of the jobs in question as separate assets (as Goddard J had done in Hawkes Bay Power).
- 122. On appeal *Poverty Bay Electric Power Board v CIR* (1999) 2 NZLR 438), the Court of Appeal discussed the importance of correctly identifying the subject-matter of the expenditure and noted the implications of incorrectly identifying the asset (in the context of repairs and maintenance). The court then went on to discuss the relevant asset in the case at hand. In doing so, the court rejected Ellis J's finding (and, by implication, Goddard J's finding in *Hawkes Bay Power*) that each separate section of line could also be the relevant asset. In reaching its conclusion, the court considered the fact each separate section of line was incapable of separate operation, but rather was part of

an integrated system. However, the court also warned against taking this enquiry too far:

The present case contains an example of this kind of error in the suggestion that each separate section of line which was converted from overhead to underground might be the relevant subject matter of that work. If that were so, the conclusion would be almost irresistible in each case that the work was an improvement, for the whole of the subject matter would then have been entirely substituted and placed in a different physical location. But that would ignore the fact that the section of line so dealt with was part of an integrated system and quite incapable of separate operation. Even this last observation, however, if taken to its extreme can result in misidentification in the other direction, for the whole of the appellant's reticulation system is but a small part of the national electricity grid. If the subject matter were taken to be the grid, a substantial capital work by an individual electricity supply authority might be made to appear so relatively minor as to be thought a matter of repair only.

We reject the idea that the sections of the Board's system separately worked upon were "the physical thing which satisfies a particular notion", to use Kitto J's phrase in Lindsay v FCT (1961) 106 CLR 377. That leaves as the respective contentions for the appellants and the Commissioner about the entirety which it is appropriate to consider, on the one hand, the Board's reticulation system throughout Poverty Bay and the East Coast including Gisborne and, on the other hand, the Board's reticulation system in Gisborne alone. In the view we take it would not seem to make much difference, because of the great importance to the Board of the urban area in terms of numbers of consumers and revenues and the relative concentration therein of its distribution system. We would certainly not be prepared to say that on this factual issue the Judge was wrong to plump for the urban reticulation system. There was evidence from Mr Issa that in engineering terms the Gisborne area was clearly distinguishable. It could be switched (or isolated by electrical means) from the rest of the Poverty Bay network. The Board itself recognised it as a separate area for fiscal purposes.

[Emphasis added]

- 123. The Court of Appeal noted the following factors as being relevant to determining which parts of the distribution network made up the relevant asset. The relevant part of the system was:
 - clearly distinguishable (in engineering terms) and could be isolated (by electrical means) from the rest of the network; and
 - · separately recognised by the taxpayer's board.
- 124. In addition, the court found that a smaller part of the network was not the relevant asset because it was only part of an integrated system and was incapable of

separate operation. This strongly suggests it is relevant that an asset be able to function by itself (ie, it includes all the parts that are necessary for it to function) and, similarly, that subsidiary parts of an "integrated system" should be considered part of that system rather than assets in their own right.

- 125. It is not clear what is meant by being "distinguishable in engineering terms". However, in the context of the judgment, the sentence following that comment (stating it could be isolated (by electrical means) from the rest of the network) appears to elaborate on the point. When the two sentences are read together it is considered that the court was noting that the relevant part of the network was distinguishable because it could be isolated from the rest of the network (and presumably retain its ability to function)—that is, it was not reliant on the rest of the network. Therefore, while not entirely free from doubt, it is considered the court was pointing to the fact that part of the network was able to function by itself (ie, a completeness test). This is consistent with earlier remarks the court made.
- 126. That the power board recognised the relevant part of the network separately may well have provided evidence to support the conclusion reached. However, it is considered that the taxpayer's treatment of items cannot be determinative of the tax treatment of items.
- 127. The taxpayer in *CIR v Auckland Gas* [1999] 2 NZLR 418 (CA) had a programme of inserting polyethylene piping into its existing cast iron and steel gas pipes. At issue was the deductibility of the expenditure as repairs. The High Court found in favour of the taxpayer ((1997) 18 NZTC 13408). The Court of Appeal made the following observation in rejecting the approach taken by Williams J:

The subject matter of the work

The High Court judgment does not contain a direct statement of definition of the subject matter of the work done by AGC in the income years in question: what exactly it is which is said to have been repaired. Williams J appears to have concentrated on the relationship of the work to the taxpayer's income earning activity. This has been called a profit earning entity test. The Commissioner correctly points out that such a test was rejected in Auckland Trotting Club Inc v CIR [1968] NZLR 967 in favour of Kitto J's approach in Lindsay v FCT (1961) 106 CLR 377, 384 of looking for "a physical thing which satisfies a particular notion." In its judgment in Poverty Bay Electric Power Board v CIR (1999) 19 NZTC 15,001 (CA) which is being delivered at the same time as the decision in this appeal, this Court approaches the question in what it considers to be the correct way - by inquiry into the totality or entirety of the physical asset in question.

128. Blanchard J, delivering the judgment of the majority (Richardson P, Henry and Tipping JJ) then went on to find that the relevant asset was the whole of Auckland Gas' network:

The Commissioner submitted that the relevant asset is the low pressure distribution system, which he said was the entity on which the work was done and represented approximately 70% of the total distribution system.

Although it was conceded by the Commissioner that the low pressure and medium pressure systems were interconnected, he said they had physical and operational differences, the most obvious being the different pressures, necessitating the use of regulators. On this basis, the Commissioner argued, a low pressure system was being replaced by a medium pressure system in accordance with a programme of works.

It seems, however, that Williams I must have proceeded on the basis that the asset was the whole of AGC's network. Certainly he took this view when considering the second proviso. Although he did not apply the right test in reaching that conclusion, if he had done so he would rightly have rejected the Commissioner's argument. AGC's system, though operating at different pressures in its different parts, was an integrated network for conveying gas from the natural gas gateway to the consumers. The low pressure system was dependent on the medium pressure mains. It was not able to function separately and, as a result of the work programme, was being converted so as to operate at the same pressure. AGC was upgrading its network as a whole and the low pressure system was a major part of that network. The effect of what was being done is best judged by looking at the Auckland-wide network as a single interconnected and interdependent asset.

[Emphasis added]

- 129. It can be seen from this that Blanchard J focuses on the fact that one item (the low pressure system) is dependent on another for its function—that is, it is unable to function separately. This is a "completeness" test—that is, the relevant item includes all the physical things necessary for it to carry out its function and would be incomplete if one of the items necessary for it to function was not included. As well as considering the interdependence between parts of the network, Blanchard J also notes that the network is "interconnected". This arguably suggests some reference to the physical connection between items may be relevant to determining whether something is a single asset.
- 130. The Privy Council ([2000] 3 NZLR 6 (PC)) upheld the decision of the Court of Appeal. The judgment included the following discussion:

The appropriate description of the work done by Auckland Gas

[20] In the present case work was done to a gas distribution system. The Courts below treated the entirety of the system as the relevant asset. The taxpayer defended this approach, and their Lordships are content to proceed on this footing. But one must be clear about what is meant in this context by Auckland Gas's distribution system. That expression is not a reference to a means of distributing gas which can be considered as a functional entity separate from its physical components. In the present context Auckland Gas's distribution system is a reference to an assemblage of linked pipes whose function was to carry gas from one place to another.

[Emphasis added]

131. It is considered that this also supports the view that the relevant focus is on the physical asset. In this regard, the above reference to "an assemblage of linked pipes" suggests that having a degree of physical connection between component parts is relevant to finding a single asset. Consideration also needs to be given to what the asset's function is and what items or components are necessary to carry out that function.

Factors considered in the repairs and maintenance cases

- 132. The question being asked in the cases is "what is the entirety that it is relevant to consider?". The cases appear to agree that it is not about finding a profitearning structure or entity, but is about a "physical thing which satisfies a particular notion".
- 133. The courts have gone about determining this in a number of different ways and have considered various factors. However, the courts have also repeatedly warned of the danger of applying previous authorities to a different set of circumstances. Notwithstanding this, common factors appear across the cases (albeit that they may have been applied differently, depending on the facts being considered). These factors can be usefully grouped into the categories outlined in paragraph 87 as follows:

Physical

- 134. The physical category is about whether an item is physically distinct or separate or whether there is a degree of physical connection between the items (Auckland Trotting, Auckland Gas (CA and PC)).
- 135. Some of the cases have suggested that the size and/or cost of an item may be relevant factors to consider (at least in so far as whether an item is sufficiently big or expensive).
- 136. In terms of the relevance of size, in *Lindsay* the court noted that the slipway was a "very substantial" erection. The court also noted the existence of other erections and buildings on the taxpayer's premises. In *Auckland Trotting* the court noted that the lamps adjacent to the

- track were large, and considered that this supported the view that they were not a part of the racing track (although this appears to have been relevant to their being a separate piece of plant rather than just a separate asset—the court was also concerned with their function in relation to the track). In both cases, the items under consideration were not attached to the other items of which they potentially formed a part, although it is not clear whether this was a relevant consideration.
- 137. It is not immediately clear whether or how similar considerations would apply in the context of residential rental properties. It would appear that this factor is suggesting that if an item is physically large enough, then it could be considered a "principal item of capital equipment", and, thus, not part of a larger asset. It may be that it would apply to an item such as a large shed or glasshouse on a property. However, these are likely to be considered separate assets based on the application of the other factors. Most of the items being considered in this statement are substantially smaller in physical size than the building under consideration. Similarly, when looked at in absolute terms, no item in a residential rental property is likely to be equal to the size of the slipway in Lindsay or the lamps in Auckland Trotting.
- 138. As is seen below, size does not appear to be a relevant consideration in the depreciation context and, specifically, it was not considered in the cases on residential rental properties in that context.

 Consequently, it is considered that this factor should be given limited or no weight in any test.
- 139. Similar considerations arise in terms of the relevance of the cost of the item in question. The court in Auckland Trotting noted that the lamps appeared to be expensive (although it did not appear to have evidence on this point). Similarly, in Hawkes Bay Power the court noted the significant cost of the underground part of the electricity network (both in relative and absolute terms). Particularly, in Hawkes Bay Power, the court may have been influenced by the repairs and maintenance context—as the cost and scale of the undergrounding would most certainly be relevant to whether what was done constituted repairs or replacement. However, as with physical size, this factor does not appear to be a relevant consideration in the depreciation cases (considered below). Further, in the context of a residential rental property, it is difficult from a conceptual point of view, to see how the cost of an item can be relevant to whether it is part of a building or not. This could potentially lead to cases

where (for example) cheap kitchen cabinetry is part of the building, but expensive kitchen cabinetry is not. The conclusions would seem to get even more unusual if cost is relative—for example, a new bathroom vanity is part of the building if it is put in an expensive house, but the same bathroom vanity is not a part of the building if it is put in a cheap house (because in relative terms, it would be more expensive). Based on this it is considered that the cost of the item in question is not a relevant factor to look at when determining the appropriate asset for depreciation purposes.

Completeness

- 140. Completeness involves a consideration of whether the item is:
 - an integral part of the asset (Auckland Trotting, Hawkes Bay Power);
 - a subsidiary part of something else or can be independently installed without recourse to other items (Lindsay, Hawkes Bay Power);
 - necessary for the asset to function (Lindsay, Hawkes Bay Power, Auckland Gas (CA));
 - capable of separate operation or whether it is part of an integrated system (*Poverty Bay, Auckland Gas* (CA));
 - · clearly distinguishable (Poverty Bay).
- 141. It is considered that all of these factors are directed to a similar enquiry. For example, whether an item is an integral part of an asset, is the same question as whether the item is necessary for the asset to function. Whether the item is a subsidiary part of something else is asking the question another way—that is, if it is a whole standalone asset that can function by itself, it is less likely to be a subsidiary part of something else. However, where an item is an integral part of the asset in question, then it will be a subsidiary part of that asset. Similarly, whether the item is capable of separate operation or whether it is part of an integrated system is making the same enquiry.
- 142. Consequently, it is considered that all of the above factors can be combined into one enquiry along the lines of: is the item in question part of a larger asset that would be considered incomplete or unable to function without the item in question? In this regard, if the item is complete and capable of separate operation on its own this will point towards the smaller item not being a necessary part of a larger item.
- 143. Although not a repairs and maintenance case, Case H8 (discussed above from paragraph 75) also considers similar factors. In this regard, it is noted that Barber DJ was heavily influenced by the fact that the computer

could function without the disk drive (and at the time 80% of such computers were sold without disk drives). However, in that case, he did not consider it relevant that the disk drive was unable to function without being "hooked up" to the computer. This suggests that, while a potentially relevant factor to consider, the ability of a smaller item to function without a larger one is not necessary for the two items to be considered separate.

Depreciation and plant cases

- 144. It is noted that there are no cases on point in the New Zealand depreciation context. However, it is useful to briefly consider some depreciation cases from Australia and the United Kingdom to see how they determine the relevant depreciable asset and whether they shed any further light on how the above factors should be applied (in terms of ordering and weighting).
- 145. The Australian case of Imperial Chemical Industries of Australia and New Zealand v FCT 70 ATC 4,024 considered whether acoustic metal pan fittings and framework forming ceilings and electrical wiring, conduits and trunking were "plant" or "articles" for depreciation purposes. The ceiling consisted of metal panels with multiple perforations, backed by paper bags containing sound-absorbent material, and each was supported by a metal framework attached by metal rods to the concrete floor above. The panels could be readily removed. Relevantly, Kitto J concluded that neither the ceiling nor the wiring was "plant", noting that the mode of affixation, although slight, was adequate. Kitto J also noted that the panels were part of the ceiling and their purpose was to make the building a complete building.
- 146. Case 11/97 97 ATC 173 concerned whether kitchen cupboards and a wardrobe in a residential rental property were depreciable. It considered the meaning of "plant", and stated that the "functional test" was important in determining whether an item was "plant". This was said to require that the item under consideration be functional in relation to the income earning activities (at page 177). While the "functional" test was not considered a complete answer, it was noted that, in the context of applying the "functional test, that which is the setting (or venue) for the taxpayer's activities is not plant.
- 147. Although *Case 11/97* is also in the plant context and, as such, much of it will not be able to be readily translated into the New Zealand context, the case specifically considers what makes up a residential rental property. Further, it considers whether items are an "integral part" of the property as a residential unit, which is the

- same factor considered in some of the New Zealand cases. Therefore, the case is worthy of consideration.
- 148. The Administrative Appeals Tribunal made the following observations about the distinction between "plant" and items that are an integral part of a residential property (at page 179):
 - (i) It follows that that which forms the rental property as "setting", that which contributes to its usefulness as "setting", gives it efficacy as "setting", will also not be treated as "plant". Thus it has been held that those items which are an "integral part" of the property as a residential unit, or in other words, which form "part of the fabric" of such property are not "plant".

...

(j) The critical question is, then, as to the circumstances in which an item will be treated as "part of the fabric" of a building, such that it will be regarded as a "part of the setting". It is clear that the item must in some way be attached or connected to the building. By the same token, the Tribunal does not consider that every attached item, simply by virtue of attachment, will be regarded as integral with the premises. And nor can it be shortly concluded that once a "fixture", in the technical legal sense, an item is ipso facto part of the fabric of a building.

[Emphasis added]

149. The above quotation notes that an item must be in some way attached or connected to the building before it will be considered part of the building. Similarly, it is clear that the Administrative Appeals Tribunal is of the view that, while attachment is relevant to the enquiry (and a necessary attribute), it is not sufficient to answer the question. The tribunal went on to consider other case law on this issue and reached some further conclusions (at page 180):

It can be seen that two distinct elements emerge from this line of reasoning. The first looks at the role of the relevant items in the context of a property utilised for residential lease. It examines whether the items are an essential aspect of that which makes up the residence as a lettable entity. If, in other words, the items are part of the complete entity which must be provided by a landlord, at the very minimum, to a tenant; almost as, one might say, a de facto precondition of the residential leasehold agreement, the item will be part of the "setting". This is the test referred to by the Tribunal for the purposes of these Reasons as the "completeness test". The second element looks to the method of installation, that is, the nature and extent of the item's attachment to the building in a purely physical sense; this then is the test referred to by the Tribunal for the purposes of these Reasons as the "affixation test".

[Emphasis added]

- 150. It can be seen from this that the Administrative Appeals Tribunal favoured dual tests of "completeness" and "affixation". "Affixation" relates to how the items are connected in a physical sense. This is a similar enquiry to that made in *Auckland Trotting* and *Auckland Gas* and is a "physical" test.
- 151. Similarly, the "completeness test" is about whether certain items are necessary for a rental property to be a complete entity. This is similar to some of the factors considered in the New Zealand cases, such as whether an item is an integral part of the asset, whether the item is necessary for the asset to function, and whether the item is part of an integrated system.
- 152. The Administrative Appeals Tribunal reached the view that, of the two tests, "completeness" was the dominant one, with "affixation" being of lesser significance. J Block (Senior Member) summarised the relationship between the two tests (at page 183):
 - (t) Looking at these cases overall, therefore, the test for determining that which is part of the fabric of a residential dwelling can be distilled as follows: an item will be regarded as an integral part of the structure of the unit, as part of its "fabric", if it is an essential aspect of that which makes up the residence as a lettable entity; or put in other words, if it is a basic requirement of a leased residential dwelling without which the dwelling cannot be used for such a purpose. Considerations of attachment; namely the mode, manner and degree of affixation; are relevant, but only insofar as they contribute to an understanding of the more probative question as to the item's role in the premises as a complete lettable entity.

[Emphasis added]

- 153. The Administrative Appeals Tribunal also went on to observe that what is required for a complete entity may change over time and may differ between different types of dwelling.
- 154. The two specific items considered in *Case 11/97* were kitchen cupboards and a wardrobe. J Block (Senior Member) found that a flat was not a lettable entity without the attachments necessary for a proper kitchen, so the kitchen cupboards were part of the building.
- 155. In contrast, it was found that a wardrobe was not a basic requirement of the residence as a lettable entity. In addition, it was not "built in" and could be dismantled quickly and easily by the removal of a few screws, leaving no damage to the structure of the wardrobe or to the unit. Consequently the wardrobe was not part of the building.
- 156. Woodward v FCT 2003 ATC 2001 considered whether a number of items were depreciable items of plant in the context of a group of apartments that were let for

residential rental. The Administrative Appeals Tribunal followed the judgment of J Block (senior member) in *Case 11/97*. Of interest is the tribunal's consideration of a built-in wardrobe. *Woodward* reached the opposite view to that found in *Case 11/97*, and concluded that the wardrobe was part of the building. This was primarily because the wardrobe in question was found to be part of the walls of the property, and because dismounting it would create a space for built-in wardrobe cupboards without doors or shelves.

- 157. Cases from the United Kingdom on the meaning of plant have the same fundamental difficulty as Australian plant cases, in that they are asking a slightly different question to the one this statement is trying to answer. Further, the United Kingdom cases considered do not specifically relate to residential rental properties, so are arguably of even less assistance. Notwithstanding this, it is useful to briefly consider Wimpy International Ltd v Warland (1987) BTC 591 (which has been applied in subsequent cases in the United Kingdom) to determine whether it has anything useful to offer.
- 158. The court in *Wimpy* was deciding whether the taxpayers were entitled to a capital allowance for expenditure on plant. In the United Kingdom, "plant" (apparatus used for carrying on a business) is distinguished from "premises" (the place in which the business is conducted). The disputed expenditure in *Wimpy* was on the refurbishment of premises and included expenditure on items such as shop fronts, tiles, suspended ceilings, mirrors, stairs, and light fittings.
- 159. The court focused on whether the items in question were used to create an "ambience" for the restaurants (in which case they could potentially be items of plant), or whether they were a part of the premises. In the Chancery Division, Hoffmann J gave the following statement of the test to be applied in determining whether the expenditure was on "premises" or "plant" (at page 615):

How does one apply the premises test to items which were not incorporated as part of the original building but have been added by way of subsequent improvement? Lord Lowry, as we have seen, said that the question was whether something had 'become part of the premises', and Templeman J. spoke of 'integral parts of the building'. The question is not, I think, the same as whether it has become part of the realty for the purposes of the law of real property or a fixture for the purposes of the law of landlord and tenant. In Yarmouth v. France, Lindley L.J. contemplated that fixed chattels might be plant

Adopting the words of Lord Lowry, the question seems to me to be whether it would be more appropriate

to describe the item as having become part of the premises than as having retained a separate identity. This is a question of fact and degree, to which some of the relevant considerations will be: whether the item appears visually to retain a separate identity, the degree of permanence with which it has been attached, the incompleteness of the structure without it and the extent to which it was intended to be permanent or whether it was likely to be replaced within a relatively short period. Mr. Aaronson submitted in replay that, if contrary to his submission, this was the proper test, those considerations constituted a series of separate hurdles which had to be overcome before an item could be regarded as a part of the premises. It had to have been attached with the intention of being a permanent fixture, it must have been actually and irremovably fixed and it must not be a mere ornament or embellishment. I do not agree. In my judgment these matters are factors to be taken into account in answering the question posed by Lord Lowry.

[Emphasis added (in bold)]

- 160. It can be seen from the quotation above that the court was specifically considering items that had been added to the original building by way of subsequent improvements. Hoffmann J considered that the factors relevant to determining whether these items had become part of the building were:
 - whether the item appears visually to retain a separate identity;
 - the degree of permanence with which the item has been attached;
 - the incompleteness of the structure without the item; and
 - the extent to which the item was intended to be permanent or whether the item was likely to be replaced within a relatively short period.
- 161. The degree of attachment and the incompleteness factors are similar to those considered in other cases. Whether the item appears visually to retain a separate identity is arguably also the same type of factor the New Zealand cases were taking into account when they looked at whether an item was physically distinct (although Hoffmann J does not offer any further explanation as to what he intended this factor to mean).
- 162. On the other hand, the extent to which the item was intended to be permanent appears to be specifically relevant to determining whether an item is décor or whether it has become part of the premises (ie, replacing an item regularly may suggest its function is more decorative than a substantive part of the building). Consequently, it is considered that this factor

is not relevant to determining the appropriate asset for depreciation purposes.

Summary

- 163. It can be seen from the above discussion that none of the cases considered gives a definitive answer to how to determine the relevant asset for depreciation purposes (specifically in the residential rental property context). None of the cases is directly on point, and each case considers different factors depending on the circumstances. Notwithstanding this, however, it is necessary to come up with a test that can be applied to determine whether an item is part of a building for the purposes of calculating depreciation on residential rental properties.
- 164. The following paragraphs draw from the factors discussed in the cases and combine them into a practical test. Although the particular test adopted below is not drawn from (and is not found in) any specific case, it is considered that it is consistent with the factors discussed in the cases and reflects a workable position that the Commissioner and taxpayers can apply.
- 165. The depreciation cases (to the extent that they are relevant) are largely consistent with the repairs and maintenance cases. Case 11/97 is the most useful of the cases considered as it specifically looks at the factors in a residential rental property context. It also gives some order and weighting to the factors, which is largely absent from the repairs and maintenance cases (although the greater references to completeness considerations suggest they are more important than the physical attachment factor).
- 166. Because the tests taken from the repairs and maintenance cases are substantially the same as the two tests outlined in *Case 11/97* and that *Case 11/97* specifically considers a residential rental property, the weightings this case gives to the factors should be taken into consideration (especially as they are not inconsistent with anything in the New Zealand cases). Taking into account all of the cases considered above, the Commissioner will apply the following approach to determine whether an item is a separate asset, or a part of a larger asset:
 - Step 1: Determine whether the item is in some way attached or connected to the building. If the item is completely unattached, then it will not form a part of the building. An item will not be considered attached for these purposes, if its only means of attachment is being plugged or wired into an electrical outlet (such as a freestanding oven), or attached to a water or gas outlet. If the item is attached to the building, go to step 2.

- Step 2: Determine whether the item is an integral part of the residential rental property such that a residential rental property would be considered incomplete or unable to function without the item. If the item is an integral part of the residential rental property, then the item will be a part of the building. If the item is not an integral part of the residential rental property, go to step 3.
- Step 3: Determine whether the item is built-in or attached or connected to the building in such a way that it is part of the "fabric" of the building. Consider factors such as the nature and degree of attachment, the difficulty involved in the item's removal, and whether there would be any significant damage to the item or the building if the item were removed. If the item is part of the fabric of the building, then it is part of the building for depreciation purposes.

Capital improvements from the 2005/06 tax year: depreciation treatment

- 167. Section EE 37 applies when a person makes an improvement to an item of depreciable property. This section applies to improvements made in the 2005/06 tax year and following tax years.
- an "alteration, extension, or repair of an item of depreciable property that increases its capital value". The Act does not define the words "alteration", "extension" and "repair", but their meanings are limited to those alterations, extensions and repairs that increase the capital value of the item of depreciable property identified. The ordinary meaning of an alteration, an extension, or a repair will provide guidance in determining whether the work results in an improvement. This demonstrates that an improvement can result from a wide variety of work of a capital nature, but does not include work that results in the creation of a new item of depreciable property.
- 169. In applying section EE 37 there must first be an existing item of depreciable property. Then it must be determined whether the work carried out has resulted in an improvement or in a new item of depreciable property. The "combined asset versus component assets" approach set out in this statement will be useful in making this determination for residential rental properties. When the work has resulted in an improvement, the improvement forms part of, and has the same characteristics as, the existing item.
- 170. Having determined that there is an improvement under the section EE 67 definition, section EE 37 sets out how to calculate the depreciation loss deduction for the improvement. To calculate the part-year depreciation

- loss for the income year in which the improvement is made, the improvement is treated as if it were a separate item of depreciable property. Even though the improvement is treated as if it were a separate item, the same depreciation treatment as the item it improved is applied, subject to any change in the rate.
- 171. In the following income years, a person using the diminishing value depreciation method or straight-line depreciation method may choose to continue to treat the improvement as if it were a separate item of depreciable property or as part of the item of depreciable property that was improved.
- 172. Taxpayers may take into consideration changes to the depreciation rate when deciding whether to continue to treat the improvement as if it were a separate item or incorporate the cost of the improvement into the existing item's adjusted tax value in the income years following the year the improvement was made so as to take advantage of any favourable change to the depreciation rate applicable to that item.
- 173. By way of example, where a building was acquired before 19 May 2005, and an improvement to the building was carried out after the changes introduced by the Taxation (Depreciation, Payment Dates Alignment, FBT, and Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2006, it will generally be more beneficial for the taxpayer to treat the improvement as part of the building and continue to depreciate at the pre 2005 rates. Conversely, for an item of depreciable property acquired before 1 April 2005 that is not a building, it will generally be more beneficial for the taxpayer for an improvement made after the changes introduced by the Taxation (Depreciation, Payment Dates Alignment, FBT, and Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2006 to be treated as if it were a separate item of depreciable property so as to be eligible for the higher depreciation rates.
- 174. The Commissioner considers that section EE 37 does not allow a taxpayer to break down items that form part of the residential rental property after carrying out an improvement. The section does not disturb the "combined asset versus components asset" approach because it does not establish an alternative test for identifying separate items of depreciable property. Section EE 37 does not allow for an improvement to be depreciated as a different item of depreciable property to that of the item improved.
- 175. The Commissioner's conclusion on the application of section EE 37 is further supported by the section's history. Section EE 37 is a codification of a practice published in *Tax Information Bulletin* Vol 4, No 9

- (May 1993) as part of the introduction of the statutory depreciation regime, including the introduction of loading to depreciation rates. The *Tax Information Bulletin* item stated that improvement expenditure could be added to the cost of the depreciable property and depreciated as part of that property or it could be separately capitalised and treated as a separate asset. This practice ensured taxpayers were not disadvantaged by carrying out improvements to items of depreciable property acquired before the depreciation regime's introduction. Section EE 37 codifies this practice.
- 176. In summary, an improvement under section EE 37 does not change the nature of the item improved. Applying section EE 37 does not create a new item of depreciable property. The definition of improvement in section EE 67 means an improvement forms an integral part of the item it improved and is treated as if it were a separate item of depreciable property only for the purposes of calculating a part-year depreciation loss amount. It also allows the taxpayer the benefit of any change to the depreciation rate applying to that kind of item. Therefore, the item improved is the same item of depreciable property identified using the approach outlined in this statement.
- 177. Section EE 37 provides the statutory mechanism by which to calculate the part-year depreciation loss amount for the improvement during the year the improvement was made and for the period in which the improvement is used or available for use. The section ensures the depreciation loss for the improvement is calculated accurately and on a consistent basis with the existing item. It also removes any possible disadvantage resulting from any changes to depreciation rates faced by taxpayers when carrying out capital improvements to existing items of depreciable property.

CONCLUSIONS

- 178. The Commissioner will apply the following approach to determine whether an item is part of a residential rental property or a separate item of property.
 - Step 1: Determine whether the item is in some way attached or connected to the building. If the item is completely unattached, then it will not form a part of the building. An item will not be considered attached for these purposes, if its only means of attachment is being plugged or wired into an electrical outlet (such as a freestanding oven), or attached to a water or gas outlet. If the item is attached to the building, go to step 2.
 - **Step 2**: Determine whether the item is an integral part of the residential rental property such that a residential

rental property would be considered incomplete or unable to function without the item. If the item is an integral part of the residential rental property, then the item will be a part of the building. If the item is not an integral part of the residential rental property, go to step 3.

Step 3: Determine whether the item is built-in or attached or connected to the building in such a way that it is part of the "fabric" of the building. Consider factors such as the nature and degree of attachment, the difficulty involved in the item's removal, and whether there would be any significant damage to the item or the building if the item were removed. If the item is part of the fabric of the building, then it is part of the building for depreciation purposes.

Submissions received

- 179. Submissions received on the exposure draft raised several issues, which are briefly commented on below to the extent that they have not otherwise been dealt with in the statement.
- 180. Some submissions queried whether the fact that different parts of a building have different economic lives should mean that those parts should be treated as separate items of depreciable property. It is noted that many assets that are made up of a number of components will have parts that wear out more quickly than others. This does not mean that those parts are necessarily separate assets. It is the Commissioner's view that the depreciation rate set takes into account that different parts of an asset have different economic lives. Consequently the fact that different parts of a building have shorter economic lives does not mean that they are separately depreciable. The question is "what is the item of depreciable property?".
- 181. Some submissions queried why the discussion on the meaning of the "building fit-out (when in books separately from building cost)" assets category was removed from the previous draft. It is the Commissioner's view that the discussion on how the words "building fit-out (when in books separately from building cost)" went beyond the scope of the statement, which is about how to determine what the appropriate asset for depreciation purposes is. It is not about determining whether such an asset would come within the building fit-out category (by analysing factors such as whether the fit-out was done subsequent to acquisition, or how the consideration was allocated between different items). It is the Commissioner's view that including this analysis potentially obscured the issue considered by the Statement (ie whether an item is separately depreciable

- property) and may confuse taxpayers. In addition, it is considered that the analysis was not necessary to support the conclusions reached in the Statement.
- 182. Some submissions queried why hot water cylinders were considered part of the building when they were generally only attached to a power source and a water source. As a result of the submissions received, the Commissioner has reconsidered his position in respect of hot water cylinders and water heaters and has reached the view that they can be separately depreciated.

APPENDIX: EXAMPLES

Example 1: Plumbing and piping

- 183. Plumbing and piping within a residential rental building are not separate assets but are a part of the building in which they are installed. They meet the preliminary threshold test (step 1 of the three-step test) because they are attached to the building (being contained within, and held in place by, the walls and roof of a building, as well as being secured to the walls and roof).
- 184. Under step 2 of the three-step test, a residential rental building would be considered incomplete without plumbing. Running water and sewerage systems are ordinary features of residential rental buildings in New Zealand and it is extremely unlikely a building would be let without plumbing.

Example 2: Electrical wiring

- 185. Electrical wiring is part of a residential rental building, so should not be treated as a separate asset. Electrical wiring is attached to the building because it is threaded through holes drilled into beams inside the walls and held in place within the roof of the building.
- 186. Without electrical wiring to provide electricity, a residential rental building would not be considered complete. It is another basic feature that is expected in residential rental buildings in New Zealand, without which it would be unlikely that such a building could be let. Consequently, electrical wiring satisfies step 2 of the three-step test, so is a part of the building in which it is installed. This is consistent with *Woodward v FCT* (2003) 51 ATR 1115 where it was held that electrical distribution gear (wiring, cabling and switchboards) was part of the rental apartment and not a separate asset.

Example 3: Internal walls

187. The internal walls of a building are part of the building and should not be treated as a separate asset. They are attached to the ceiling and floor and to other internal walls of the building and form part of its structure.

188. Internal walls are an ordinary and expected feature of a residential rental building. Such a building would be considered incomplete without internal walls to divide the building into rooms. Consequently, internal walls are part of the building to which they are attached and should not be treated as separate assets.

Example 4: Doors (internal and external doors)

- 189. Doors are a part of the building to which they are attached. Although the level of attachment is not strong (doors generally being affixed to walls by hinges that are screwed into the side of the door and the door frame), it is sufficient to meet the threshold test in step 1 of the three-step test.
- 190. The outcome under step 2 of the three-step test is not as clear. It is noted that not every access way in a wall requires a door in order to be complete. However, a building could not be said to be complete without at least an external door to prevent people from entering the residential rental building without permission. It is further considered that a residential rental building would also not be complete without some internal doors to allow privacy in certain areas of the building, such as bathrooms and toilets. Therefore, a residential rental property would be considered incomplete if it had no doors. As all doors in a residential rental property should generally be treated in the same manner (as they are materially similar), on balance, it is concluded that doors are a part of the building, so should not be treated as separate assets.

Example 5: Garage doors (when the garage is part of the residential rental building)

- 191. When a garage is part of a residential rental building, the garage door forms part of that building, so should not be treated as a separate asset. A garage door is attached to the building, usually by some kind of runners or hinges that are attached to the door frame (step 1 of the three-step test).
- 192. While, it is arguably possible to have a garage without a door, where a garage has been built to have a door, it would be considered incomplete without that door, which is designed to prevent people who should not have access from entering the building (step 2 of the three-step test).

Example 6: Fitted furniture (wardrobes and cupboards built into the wall)

193. Fitted furniture (ie, furniture, such as wardrobes and cupboards, that are built into a wall) is part of the building and not a separate asset. Fitted furniture meets the threshold test (step 1 of the three-step test)

- because it is attached to the walls of the building (by virtue of being built in).
- 194. A residential rental property would not generally be considered incomplete without fitted furniture such as wardrobes and cupboards and residential rental properties are routinely let without wardrobes (step 2 of the three-step test). Therefore, it is necessary to consider step 3.
- 195. Under step 3 of the test, fitted furniture is built into the wall and, so is attached to the ceiling and the floor of a building, as well as forming part of the wall. Therefore, the level of attachment is significant. If wardrobes and cupboards that are built into the wall were removed from a residential rental building, significant damage would likely be caused to the surrounding walls and ceiling of the building, as well as to the wardrobe or cupboard itself. Based on this, it is considered that the degree of attachment of such fitted furniture is such that it forms a part of the fabric of the building, so is part of the building rather than a separate asset.

Example 7: Kitchen cupboards

- 196. Kitchen cupboards are part of a residential rental building, so should not be treated as separate assets. Kitchen cupboards are attached to the wall and/or floor of the residential rental building. Some cupboards are more strongly attached than others—for example, many modern kitchen cupboards are attached to the wall with little more than a few screws. However, this level of attachment is sufficient to meet the threshold test in step 1.
- 197. Under step 2, a residential rental property would generally be considered incomplete without kitchen cupboards, because a kitchen (with cupboards) is essential for tenants to be able to carry out their daily activities. As step 2 is satisfied, it is considered that kitchen cupboards are a part of the building to which they are attached. This is consistent with *Case 11/97*.

Example 8: Bathroom fittings and furniture

198. Bathroom fittings (toilets, baths, showers, and basin and vanity units) are part of a residential rental building, so should not be treated as separate assets. Such fittings easily meet the threshold attachment requirement (step 1). Further, a residential rental building would generally be considered incomplete without a toilet, a bath or a shower, and a basin and vanity unit. If a residential rental property has a bath and a separate shower, it could be argued that it would still be complete without one or the other. However, under step 3, it is considered that both baths and showers would be attached to such a degree that they

- are a part of the building (because they are plumbed in and generally also affixed by other means). It is, however, possible that a rental property could have a freestanding bath that could be easily removed from the bathroom without damage. In such a case, if the property also had a separate shower, then it could be argued that the bath was a separate asset.
- 199. On the other hand, much like wardrobes, bathroom cupboards are not considered necessary for a residential rental property to be complete. There are many rental properties without separate bathroom cupboards. Consequently, whether such cupboards are a part of the building will be determined by applying step 3 and considering whether they are "built in" or attached to such a degree that they are really a part of the fabric of the building. In this regard, a cupboard that is, for example, attached to the wall by a few screws and can be easily removed without significant damage to the wall or the cupboard, is considered a separate asset.

Example 9: Wardrobes and cupboards not built into the wall

- 200. Wardrobes and cupboards that are not built into the wall are separate assets. Freestanding wardrobes and cupboards may not be attached to the building at all. In such a case, it is unnecessary to go on to consider steps 2 and 3.
- 201. Freestanding wardrobes and cupboards may be attached to a wall or the ceiling to prevent them from tipping over. In these cases, the threshold attachment requirement is satisfied and it is necessary to consider step 2 of the test. Under step 2, a residential rental property would not be considered incomplete without free standing wardrobes and cupboards. Therefore, it is necessary to consider step 3.
- 202. Unlike with built in cupboards and wardrobes, freestanding cupboards and wardrobes do not have a sufficient degree of attachment to make them part of the fabric of the building. Generally, they can be relatively easily detached with little or no damage to the wall or the wardrobe or cupboard. Similarly, such items are easily relocated within a residential rental building or even to another building. Consequently, free standing cupboards and wardrobes will be separate assets. This is consistent with Case 11/97.

Example 10: Carpet

203. Carpet is a separate asset and can be separately depreciated. Carpet satisfies the threshold attachment requirement (in step 1 of the three-step test) because it is generally attached at the edges to keep it in place.

- 204. Under step 2, a residential rental building would not be considered incomplete without carpet because many residential rental buildings have, for instance, wooden floors rather than carpets.
- 205. Under step 3, carpet is not attached to such a degree that it could be said to form a part of the fabric of the building. Rather, carpet is generally only attached at its edges and can be relatively easily removed without damage to the floor or the carpet.

Example 11: Linoleum

- 206. Linoleum is part of the building in which it is installed and should not be treated as a separate asset. Linoleum is attached to the floor by an adhesive, so satisfies the necessary threshold attachment (in step 1 of the threestep test).
- 207. A residential rental building can be let without linoleum (eg, with bare floorboards), so a building can be considered complete without linoleum.
- 208. Under step 3, linoleum is considered to be attached to such a degree that it forms part of the fabric of the building. Unlike carpet, linoleum is strongly affixed to the building. Adhesive is spread over the floor and the linoleum is placed on top. Because of the way linoleum is attached to a residential rental building, it is very difficult for it to be removed without damage to the linoleum and, albeit to a lesser extent, the floor. Although it is possible for linoleum to be removed from the floor of a residential rental building, it is unlikely that it could be removed in one piece, so it is almost impossible for it to be reused in another room or building.

Example 12: Tiles (wall and floor)

- 209. Tiles can be placed on the wall and floor of a residential rental building. Irrespective of where they are placed, tiles are a part of the residential rental building to which they are attached, so should not be treated as separate assets.
- 210. Tiles are attached to the floor or walls with an adhesive, so satisfy the necessary threshold attachment (in step 1 of the three-step test).
- 211. Tiles are not required for a residential rental building to be considered complete. A residential rental building can be let without wall or floor tiles. Therefore, the step 2 of the test is not satisfied and it is necessary to consider step 3.
- 212. Under step 3 of the test, tiles are part of a residential rental building because they are attached to such a degree that they are a part of the fabric of the building. Tiles are generally strongly attached to the floor or walls

by an adhesive. Because of the adhesive's strength, it is generally difficult to remove tiles without breaking them or damaging the underlying surface. Because of the damage that would likely be caused to the tiles on their removal, they would not be able to be relocated within the building or to another building.

Example 13: Curtains

- 213. Curtains are not a part of the building in which they are installed and can be treated as separate assets for depreciation purposes.
- 214. Curtains satisfy the required threshold attachment (in step 1 of the three-step test) because they are attached to the building. However, a residential rental property would be considered complete without curtains and could be let. In this regard, it would not be unusual to find a residential rental property without window coverings. Kitchen and bathroom windows are commonly found without window coverings. Similarly, where a lounge or bedroom, for example, has particular views, an owner may decide to leave the windows uncovered.
- 215. Under step 3, curtains are not considered to be attached to such a degree that they form a part of the fabric of the building. They have a limited extent of affixation as they are generally attached with small clips to curtain rails, so are easily removed without damage to either the curtains or the building. Curtains are also easily relocated to another room within a building or another building.

Example 14: Blinds

as separate assets. Blinds are attached sufficiently to satisfy the required threshold attachment (in step 1 of the three-step test). However, they are not necessary for a residential rental property to be considered complete. Further, they are not attached to such a degree that they form a part of the fabric of the building as they are merely screwed to the top of window frames and can be easily removed without damage to either the blind or the building.

Example 15: Water heaters and hot-water cylinders

- 217. Water heaters and hot water cylinders (both gas and electric) are not generally a part of the building and can be treated as separate assets.
- 218. Water heaters and hot water cylinders will not satisfy the required threshold attachment (in step 1 of the three-step test). Generally hot water cylinders and water heaters are attached to a power supply (electricity or gas) and to a water supply. In these

circumstances, step 1 of the three-step test will not be satisfied and hot water cylinders and water heaters will be treated as separately depreciable items.

Example 16: Heating/air conditioning systems

- 219. Whether or not heating and air conditioning systems are part of the building will depend on exactly how they are attached to the building.
- 220. The majority of heating and air conditioning systems (other than those that are merely plugged into an electricity supply) will satisfy the threshold test (step 1 of the three-step test).
- 221. A residential rental property would not generally be considered incomplete without a heating or air conditioning system and residential rental properties are routinely let without such systems (step 2 of the three-step test). Therefore, it is necessary to consider step 3.
- 222. Under step 3 of the test, home ventilation systems that are built into the structure of the building will be a part of the building as the degree of attachment is such that the systems form a part of the fabric of the building. Whether other heating systems, such as heat pumps, are a part of the building will depend on the degree to which they are attached. Where the degree of attachment is not significant and the unit can be removed with minimal damage to the building and the unit, then such a system will not be part of the building and will be separately depreciable. Conversely, where such a system is built-in to a significant degree and cannot be removed without considerable damage, then it will generally be a part of the building and not separately depreciable.

LEGAL DECISIONS – CASE NOTES

This section of the *TIB* sets out brief notes of recent tax decisions made by the Taxation Review Authority, the High Court, Court of Appeal, Privy Council and the Supreme Court.

We've given full references to each case, including the citation details where it has already been reported. Details of the relevant Act and section will help you to quickly identify the legislation at issue. Short case summaries and keywords deliver the bare essentials for busy readers. The notes also outline the principal facts and grounds for the decision.

These case reviews do not set out Inland Revenue policy, nor do they represent our attitude to the decision. These are purely brief factual reviews of decisions for the general interest of our readers.

DEFAULT ASSESSMENTS ARE INEVITABLE WHERE RETURNS ARE NOT FILED

Case	John David Hardie v Commissioner of Inland Revenue
Decision date	19 March 2010
Acts	Tax Administration Act 1994, Income Tax Acts, Goods and Services Tax Act 1986, Bill of Rights Act 1990
Keywords	Default assessments, confidentiality, obligations on everyone to pay tax, New Zealand Bill of Rights

Summary

The appellant appealed unsuccessfully against a District Court decision which held the Commissioner could recover unpaid taxes and penalties of \$10,341,410.32.

Impact of decision

This judgment confirms that there are obligations on everyone to pay tax, irrespective of race. It also confirms that when a taxpayer fails to file a return the Commissioner can issue default assessments.

Facts

This is an appeal by the taxpayer against the District Court decision of Judge Recordon.

The taxpayer had failed to file his relevant tax returns and the Commissioner made default assessments. The taxpayer failed to exercise his right to challenge those default assessments pursuant to section 89D of the Tax Administration Act 1994. The District Court granted the Commissioner judgment by default for \$10,341,410.32.

Decision

In the High Court, his Honour Stevens J began with considering the taxpayer's request to have the hearing and subsequent judgment subject to total confidentiality orders.

The Court rejected this. It did not consider that any exceptional circumstances in this case outweighed the principle of open justice. The Court then went through each of the grounds of appeal.

First, whether the taxpayer ceased to be an employer from March 2004. The Commissioner conceded this issue in favour of the taxpayer. The appeal was, therefore, allowed in part to the extent that \$6,250 was to be removed from the judgment debt of \$10,341,410.32.

Next, whether the taxpayer, being of part Māori descent, is not a person who must compulsorily pay any form of tax. The Commissioner submitted that Parliament has the right to enact legislation imposing taxes. The Commissioner also noted that the appellant had not provided any evidence of his whakapapa establishing on the facts that he is of Māori descent. The Court rejected the taxpayer's arguments. There was no authority to support such a submission that statutes passed by Parliament are not applicable to persons of Māori descent. There is an obligation to pay tax irrespective of race.

The taxpayer also argued that the decisions of the Commissioner "transgress the provisions of sections 9 and 27" of the New Zealand Bill of Rights Act. The Court agreed with the Commissioner that these sections had no application in the circumstances of this case.

Next, the Court discussed the "fresh evidence" that the taxpayer sought to present at the hearing in an attempt to support a new point that the Commissioner abused his powers by making the taxpayer's assessments. The Court held that the taxpayer did not meet the requirements for adducing fresh evidence on appeal. Nor in any event was it held that the proposed "new evidence" would have made any difference.

Finally, the Court reviewed the point raised by the taxpayer that the District Court Judge accepted the assessments as made by the Commissioner. The Court noted that the taxpayer had not filed the relevant tax returns and had failed to commence proceedings challenging the default

assessments. The Court agreed with the Commissioner that it is a fundamental statutory obligation for the taxpayer to file returns. The Commissioner had no choice but to make assessments by default. As the taxpayer failed to challenge, the assessments are now indisputable and are deemed to be correct. The taxpayer cannot now go behind the assessments.

CLAIM STRUCK OUT FOR ABUSE OF PROCESS

Case	Accent Management Ltd v Commissioner of Inland Revenue (Trinity)
Decision date	12 February 2010 (delivered on 12 March 2010)
Acts	High Court Rules, Judicature Amendment Act 1972
Keywords	Strike out, finality, abuse of process

Summary

The High Court upheld the Commissioner's strike out application on the basis that the plaintiff's pleadings were an abuse of process.

Impact of decision

The decision describes the circumstances in which the Courts will strike out a claim for abuse of process. The decision also confirms that there may only be an inquiry into the validity of assessments in the limited circumstances of where what purports to be an assessment is not an assessment and in cases involving conscious maladministration.

Facts

The plaintiff (in a representative action) sought to judicially review the validity of the Commissioner's 1997 and 1998 assessments which had already been confirmed as correct by the High Court, the Court of Appeal and the Supreme Court (see *Tax Information Bulletin Vol* 21, No 1).

The plaintiff contended that the Commissioner had confined himself to disallowing the two species of deduction claimed by the plaintiff and did not (as the plaintiff contends he was obliged to do) then allow a lesser deduction on a distinct statutory basis. The plaintiff further contended that had the Commissioner done so, he would not have concluded that the Trinity scheme was a tax avoidance arrangement.

The Commissioner sought to strike out the plaintiff's application as untenable, vexatious and an abuse of process.

Decision

His Honour, Justice Keane upheld the Commissioner's strike out application on the basis that the plaintiff's pleadings were an abuse of process for the following reasons:

- a) The plaintiff's case relied on a proposition that the plaintiff could easily have advanced from the outset.
- b) The plaintiff's proposition was antithetical to the deduction it actually sought and defended until the hearing in the Supreme Court.
- c) The plaintiff only advances the proposition now because of the adverse decisions it has suffered.
- d) The plaintiff's case is a collateral attack not just on the two assessments, deemed by statute to be correct and valid, but on the three Court decisions vindicating their correctness.

His Honour held that the plaintiff's challenge to the validity of the Commissioner's 1997 and 1998 assessments did not begin to found the conclusion that the Commissioner either made no assessment or was culpable of conscious maladministration. It was these two exceptional categories of case alone which his Honour held could reach beyond the statutory presumptions in sections 109 and 114 of the Tax Administration Act 1994. He confirmed that the statutory objection procedure is not just primary it is curative by the exercise of the power of reassessment.

The plaintiff contended that its case lay within the two exceptional categories (acknowledged in *Westpac Banking Corporation v Commissioner of Inland Revenue* [2009] NZCA 24) because the Commissioner was fixed with the knowledge of the pre-emptive effect of section EH 8 of the Income Tax Act 1994 and his determinations. However, Justice Keane held that it could not begin to be said that the Commissioner made his assessments dishonestly or defectively.

HIGH COURT FUNCTUS OFFICIO

Case	Redcliffe Forestry Venture Ltd & Ors v Commissioner of Inland Revenue
Decision date	26 February 2010
Acts	High Court Rules, Tax Administration Act 1994
Keywords	Functus officio, jurisdiction, finality, fraud, nullity

Summary

The High Court held that the plaintiffs did not allege fraud so as to engage the jurisdiction of the Court to set aside its judgment of 20 December 2004. Furthermore, the judgment of 20 December 2004 was not a nullity. Accordingly, the High Court was functus officio.

Impact of decision

The decision confirms that to set aside a judgment on the basis that it was obtained by fraud requires actual fraud (in the strict legal sense) being something in the nature of the deliberate presentation of false evidence, the deliberate suppression of a material fact(s) or the falsification of documents. The decision also confirms that where an unsealed judgment has been the subject of an appeal there is no jurisdiction for the trial Court to recall its judgment on the basis that counsel had failed to direct the Court's attention to a legislative provision or authoritative decision.

Facts

On 20 December 2004, the High Court held that the Trinity scheme was created for the purpose of tax avoidance. That finding was upheld by the Court of Appeal and the Supreme Court.

The plaintiffs sought to set aside the judgment of 20 December 2004 on the basis that the Commissioner presented a false case and in the alternative, that the judgment was a nullity.

The Commissioner entered a protest to the High Court's jurisdiction and applied to dismiss the proceedings.

Decision

His Honour, Justice Venning said that the starting point in litigation is the principle of finality and related to that principle is the principle that the trial Court is functus officio once its decision has been finally recorded or overtaken by the processes in superior courts. There are exceptions to the principle of finality, however, Justice Venning held that the Court's inherent power to set aside a judgment will only be invoked in exceptional circumstances to avoid a miscarriage of justice.

Fraud is a genuine, albeit limited, exception to the important principle of finality of litigation. However, Justice Venning did not consider that exceptional circumstances had been raised on the plaintiffs' pleadings and that the plaintiffs' case was in the nature of an allegation of an error of law being made, not fraud. His Honour said that unlike evidence, the applicability of a statutory provision cannot, by definition, be concealed or suppressed. In any event, Justice Venning held that it could hardly be suggested that a false case was put forward by the Commissioner.

Justice Venning held that actual fraud in a strict legal sense is required if a judgment of the High Court (that has been taken through two levels of appeal) is to be set aside. He said that to set aside a judgment on the basis that it was obtained by fraud requires something in the nature of the deliberate presentation of false evidence, the deliberate suppression of a material fact(s) or the falsification of documents.

The plaintiffs advanced the argument that the judgment of 20 December 2004 was a nullity as it was made without jurisdiction. The plaintiffs submitted that by failing to apply section EH of the Income Tax Act 1994 to the assessment of the licence premium, the Commissioner did not comply with statutory requirements and accordingly, the assessments, the challenge proceedings and consequently the judgment were all nullities. Justice Venning rejected the plaintiffs' argument relying on section 138P of the Tax Administration Act 1994 which gave the Court jurisdiction to determine whether the Commissioner's assessment of the plaintiffs for tax under section EG of the Income Tax Act 1994 (and other relevant provisions) was valid or not; and the principle that the Commissioner's assessment, has de facto operation unless and until it is declared a nullity by a competent court: Love v Porirua City Council [1984] NZLR 308 at 310. Justice Venning held that if the High Court was wrong not to cancel the assessment, then that was an error to law to be addressed on appeal.

Justice Venning held that there was no jurisdiction for the High Court to declare its earlier decision a nullity as it is functus officio, given the appeals taken from that decision. If the plaintiffs were right and the process had been flawed because at law there was no valid assessment and therefore no valid decisions, then the Supreme Court (as the last superior Court to have dealt with the matter) was the proper Court to determine the issue.

COMMISSIONER'S STRIKE OUT APPLICATION LARGELY SUCCESSFUL

Case	FB Duvall Ltd v Commissioner of Inland Revenue
Decision date	25 February 2010
Act	High Court Rules
Keywords	Judicial review, strike out, Russell template and GST

Summary

The Commissioner was able to have most of the causes of actions in a judicial review by the taxpayer struck out. The taxpayer was required to re-draft its pleadings for the sole remaining cause of action.

Impact of decision

This is largely dealing with historical matters and well settled law. It is a further contribution to case law that an assessment is a matter of substance and not form.

Facts

FB Duvall Limited ("FBD") filed a number of amended Goods and Services Tax ("GST") returns seeking a refund of output tax paid. These were considered to be late objections (the filing pre-dated the disputes regime). The Commissioner declined to accept these returns and did not amend the existing GST assessments.

In addition FBD (and the other plaintiffs) argued the Commissioner had acted incorrectly in respect of some income tax assessments and GST in failing to issue new assessments once the Commissioner substituted section 99 Income Tax Act 1976 ("ITA") for a sham basis of assessment, even though the change did not alter the quantum of tax. FBD argued that in some way this also impacted on GST.

Subsequently FBD sought judicial review of the Commissioner's decision on five grounds:

- that the Commissioner acted unlawfully, unreasonably, and unfairly in refusing to issue amended assessments and refusing to accept late objections;
- that the Commissioner acted unlawfully, unreasonably, and unfairly in refusing to issue amended assessments once the sham basis of income tax assessment was abandoned;
- that the Commissioner acted unlawfully, unreasonably, and unfairly in refusing to amend the GST returns when the sham basis of income tax assessments was abandoned;

- 4. that the Commissioner acted unlawfully, unreasonably, and unfairly in refusing to issue new assessments required by section 99(4); and
- for one party Managed Fashions Limited ("MFL") it
 was pleaded that the Commissioner acted unlawfully,
 unreasonably, and unfairly in refusing to set a new due
 date for payment of outstanding tax.

The Commissioner sought to strike out the claim in its entirety.

As the matter proceeded MFL had been liquidated meaning the fifth cause could not be maintained and therefore did not need to be struck out and the fourth cause was being worked through by the parties so it was stayed to allow this to occur.

Decision

Justice Allan briefly addressed the rules for striking out the particular role of judicial review in tax cases, the Russell template and the procedural history of FBD in the courts. His Honour noted the success FBD had at the Court of Appeal with GST returns similar to those in question, on what the Commissioner contends was a technical point.

Addressing the first cause of action, his Honour noted the pleadings were "hampered by reason of the paucity of particulars and the complete lack of affidavit evidence ..." as well as the conflation of two distinct issues (the decision to decline the late objections and the precedential effect of the earlier procedural history).

He observed that the relative merits of the late objection were a proper consideration and also noted that the Taxation Review Authority had previously determined the objections in FBD's favour, which militated against the Commissioner's submission that the objections were weak. But he noted that in judicial review he could not order the Commissioner to allow the late objections.

Thus he concluded that:

[55] In summary, I find that Duvall has a tenable argument for review of the Commissioner's decision not to accept (as distinct from allow) its late objections (made by way of amended return), but the relief available to Duvall must be confined to an order directing the Commissioner to reconsider the late objections.

[56] Duvall is not entitled to maintain, by way of judicial review, a claim in respect of the correctness of the assessment itself. To that extent the first cause of action is struck out, with leave to amend in order to incorporate that portion of the first cause of action that survives. The first cause of action is struck out in respect of the remaining plaintiffs in its entirety, but without prejudice to their entitlement to file fresh, properly constituted proceedings

that are confined to the procedural issues which have survived in respect of Duvall.

In respect to the second cause of action, His Honour stated that:

[62] It is settled law that an assessment is a decision by the Commissioner, quantifying the amount of tax payable by the taxpayer for the period in question: CIR v Canterbury Frozen Meat Co Ltd [1994] 2 NZLR 681 at 690. It must be definitive as to the taxpayer's liability at the time it is made, and subject to challenge only through the objection process. It is the substance rather than the form of the decision that matters: JD and CE Henson Partnership v CIR [2009] 24 NZTC 23,802. The Commissioner is required to give notice of an assessment to a taxpayer pursuant to section 111 of the Tax Administration Act 1994. But no particular form of notice is prescribed, and indeed, assessments may be found in more than one document. In other words, documents may be combined to form an assessment: Henson at [24].

Based upon this he concluded that a letter by the Commissioner could easily be sufficient to give effect to the withdrawal of the sham assessments and to revive the earlier in time assessments. His Honour noted that FBD's insistence on a Notice of Assessment seemed aimed at reviving rights that had expired (at paragraph [67]) and struck out this cause of action.

The third cause of action was swiftly dealt with and struck out because:

[69] Here, the plaintiffs allege that the Commissioner has acted unlawfully, unfairly or unreasonably by failing to amend his assessments of GST in respect of the plaintiffs, in consequence of the withdrawal of the Track C assessments. Track C formed part of the Commissioner's reconstruction activities in consequence of the application of section 99 of the Income Tax Act 1976, which related only to income tax. The Goods and Services Act 1985 has its own tax avoidance provision: section 85. In other words, Track C and its subsequent withdrawal are irrelevant for GST purposes.

QUESTIONS WE'VE BEEN ASKED

QB 10/02: GST TREATMENT OF FUTURES CONTRACTS

All legislative references are to the Goods and Services Tax Act 1985.

Question

What is the correct GST treatment of futures contracts that:

- are cash-settled¹; or
- provide for the physical delivery of a commodity exempt from GST; or
- provide for the delivery of money?

Answer

No GST is chargeable on the provision or assignment of a futures contract in the three circumstances listed above, because the provision or assignment is either an exempt supply or zero-rated.

The provision or assignment of a futures contract is a financial service and therefore an exempt supply when the futures contract:

- · does not provide for physical delivery of a commodity; or
- provides for physical delivery of a commodity, but that commodity is an exempt supply; or
- · provides for the delivery of money.

(See sections 3(1)(k)(a) and 14(1)(a).)

When a person supplies a cash-settled futures contract to a non-resident who is outside New Zealand when the contract is entered into, that supply will be zero-rated.

This item replaces the Commissioner's statement on the operation of section 3(1)(k) in *Public Information Bulletin* 169 (February 1988), p 5 ("PIB 169").

Note that this item does not consider the potential application of elections under section 20F to zero-rate the supply of financial services under section 11A(1)(q) and (r). Elections may result in additional zero-rating.

Explanation

This section explains how the provision or assignment of a futures contract may be an exempt supply or a zero-rated supply, depending on to whom it is supplied. This section also clarifies the Commissioner's position on the novation of futures contracts. This is addressed because the Commissioner's previous statement on the novation of

futures contracts in PIB 169 arguably suggested that where a futures contract was novated, GST might be chargeable. The Commissioner considers that this is incorrect.

Exempt supplies

Section 14(1)(a) provides that a financial service is an exempt supply for GST purposes.

Section 3(1)(k) states:

- (1) For the purposes of this Act, the term **financial services** means any one or more of the following activities:
 - (k) the provision or assignment of a futures contract through a defined market or at arm's length if—
 - (i) the contract does not provide for the delivery of a commodity; or
 - (ii) the contract provides for the delivery of a commodity and the supply of the commodity is an exempt supply; or
 - (iii) the contract provides for the delivery of money:

Section 3(1)(k) therefore provides that the provision or assignment of a futures contract is a financial service where the futures contract:

- · does not provide for physical delivery of a commodity; or
- provides for the physical delivery of a commodity exempt from GST; or
- · provides for the delivery of money.

Zero-rating

Section 14(1B)(a) provides that where a financial service can be zero-rated under section 11A, the zero-rating provisions override the exempting provisions.

In this respect, section 11A(1)(k)(i) provides that a supply of services must be zero-rated where those services are:

- · supplied to a person who is a non-resident; and
- that person is outside New Zealand when the services are performed; and
- those services are not supplied directly in connection with land (or any improvement to land) in New Zealand or moveable personal property (other than choses in action).

¹ A cash-settled futures contract is a futures contract that is settled by an exchange of agreed cash flows rather than by the delivery of the underlying commodity.

Therefore, the supply of a cash-settled futures contract will be zero-rated when it is supplied to a non-resident who is outside New Zealand when the contract is entered into. The exception is where the performance of services is, or could be, received in New Zealand by another person including an employee of the non-resident or a director of a non-resident company: section 11A(2). However, it is considered unlikely that section 11A(2) will apply to standard cash settled futures contracts.

For all other futures contracts, section 3(1)(k) is the relevant section.

Novation of futures contracts

Novation in the context of futures contracts is the process whereby a central counterparty interposes itself between the original parties to the futures contract. This is a key feature of derivatives markets as it facilitates market liquidity and allows market participants to trade anonymously without needing to monitor the credit risk of their original counterparty.

The Commissioner considers that the provision of a futures contract under section 3(1)(k) is the supplying or furnishing of a futures contract for entry into such a contract. On this basis, it is the Commissioner's view that the novation of a futures contract is a financial service, where that futures contract does not provide for the physical delivery of a commodity, or provides for the supply of a commodity exempt from GST or money. No GST will be chargeable where a futures contract is novated in these circumstances.

Where a futures contract is novated to a non-resident central counterparty who is outside New Zealand at the time the futures contract is entered into and that futures contract is cash-settled, then that supply will be zero-rated in accordance with section 11A(1)(k)(i) (and subject to section 11A(2)).

The Commissioner's previous statement on the novation of futures contracts is set out in PIB 169. PIB 169 appears to suggest that GST could be chargeable in certain situations when futures contracts are novated. This interpretation has been questioned, and issues have been raised about whether this accurately reflects the law. This item replaces the Commissioner's statement in PIB 169.

REGULAR CONTRIBUTORS TO THE TIB

Office of the Chief Tax Counsel

The Office of the Chief Tax Counsel (OCTC) produces a number of statements and rulings, such as interpretation statements, binding public rulings and determinations, aimed at explaining how tax law affects taxpayers and their agents. The OCTC also contributes to the "Questions we've been asked" and "Your opportunity to comment" sections where taxpayers and their agents can comment on proposed statements and rulings.

Legal and Technical Services

Legal and Technical Services contribute the standard practice statements which describe how the Commissioner of Inland Revenue will exercise a statutory discretion or deal with practical operational issues arising out of the administration of the Inland Revenue Acts. They also produce determinations on standard costs and amortisation or depreciation rates for fixed life property used to produce income, as well as other statements on operational practice related to topical tax matters.

Legal and Technical Services also contribute to the "Your opportunity to comment" section.

Policy Advice Division

The Policy Advice Division advises the government on all aspects of tax policy and on social policy measures that interact with the tax system. They contribute information about new legislation and policy issues as well as the Orders in Council.

Litigation Management

Litigation Management manages all disputed tax litigation and associated challenges to Inland Revenue's investigative and assessment process including declaratory judgment and judicial review litigation. They contribute the legal decisions and case notes on recent tax decisions made by the Taxation Review Authority and the courts.

GET YOUR TIB SOONER ON THE INTERNET

This Tax Information Bulletin (TIB) is also available on the internet in PDF at www.ird.govt.nz

The *TIB* index is also available online at **www.ird.govt.nz/aboutir/newsletters/tib/** (scroll down to the bottom of the page). The website has other Inland Revenue information that you may find useful, including any draft binding rulings and interpretation statements that are available.

If you would prefer to get the TIB from our website, please email us at **tibdatabase@ird.govt.nz** and we will take you off our mailing list.

You can also email us to advise a change of address or to request a paper copy of the TIB.